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* * * * * 

 
Chapter VIII 

 
West Texas, June 1869 

 
A strong summer wind blew across the Texas plain and briefly shrouded the man in a 
dusty haze as he stood over the unfortunate soul buried to his neck in the sand and rock 
ground.  As the dust cleared, the man’s features were easier to make out.  He wore dark 
clothing, strange in such heat.  But the clothes matched the man’s mood well.  And his 
dark hair was greasy and longer than it had ever been before.  His face was still that of a 
younger man, but hardened with wind scratched toughness and a few slight scars 
scattered about.  And his eyes were difficult to make out behind his squint, due to both 
the weather and his soul. 
 
From behind him, he heard the sound of men approach and Sonny turned to see Hollis 
ride up with Ed, Gus and three other men.  Quickly coming to a halt, they all dismounted 
and Hollis surveyed the scene. 
 
“So what we got here?” He asked with a mix of humor and seriousness. 
 
Sonny looked back down at the man buried in the rocky sand, “Look like he got caught.  
Still alive though.” 
 
Hollis bent down and tilted the man’s face to his own.  The man let out a raspy gurgle 
and Hollis turned back to Sonny.  “Yup.  He say anything to ya?” 
 
“Nope.  Ain’t asked him nothin’.”  Sonny pulled the canteen from his side and poured a 
bit over the man’s burnt face while Hollis gestured for the other men to come over and 
help dig him out. 
 
It did not take long to pull him from his intended grave, and after moving him into some 
shade that a slight rocky outcrop provided and giving him some more water, he was 
finally able to speak. 
 
“Which direction they head in?” Hollis had good reason to ask, assuming others had done 
this to him and hoping they were the same others he was looking for. 
 
The man seemed unsure at first until Sonny dropped to a knee and rested his hand on his 
shoulder.  “What’s yer name, pardner?” 
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In an accent that was unfamiliar to Sonny, the man answered, “Pet...Petrovsky…Dmitri 
Petrovsky.” 
 
“What in hell kinda name is that?” one of the other men behind them asked. 
 
“What’s that…European?” another followed. 
 
“It Russian,” the man softly answered, his head hung low. 
 
Sonny shifted his weight to sit next to Petrovsky, and offered him his canteen again, 
which Petrovsky eagerly took.  “What ya doin’ in these parts, Mister?  Bit far from home, 
ain’t ya?” 
 
Drinking a bit too fast, Petrovsky was forced to spit some of the water out as he nodded 
his head. “I come to America…come with wife and children to find life…new life.  
Son…he die…four years ago in Boston.  Wife…Anouska…she and girl…they like 
Boston…want to stay…but I cannot.  Painful there…the memories.” 
 
Sonny turned to look off in the distance before turning back to Petrovsky.  “So you come 
this a way.” 
 
“Da…yes…I decide to head out west…hear there much fortune to be had.  We travel by 
boat to New Orleans and then by wagon through Texas after war end.  And then…” he 
stopped for a moment to cover his face as tears began to flow.  “And then the 
savages…the very bad men with paint…they take my wife and my girl…they leave me 
here to die…” 
 
As he burst into a fresh round of sobbing, Sonny stood and looked to Hollis.  “Sounds 
like our Injins.” 
 
“Sure do.”  Hollis looked back to Petrovsky.  “So which way they head?” 
 
Petrovsky pointed awkwardly to the south.  “I not know…maybe there…” He began to 
curse loudly in Russian and the men looked to each other with a mix of curiosity and 
understanding. 
 
Sonny gestured to Hollis that they should head that way and wordlessly, Hollis agreed as 
he moved back to his horse along with the other men.  Petrovsky noticed them moving 
away and did his best to stand, but fell back to the ground. 
 
“Please…do not leave…not here…I cannot stay…” he cried out. 
 
Gus caught Sonny’s arm. “We can’t leave him like this.” 
 
Sonny looked back at Petrovsky. “Ain’t much he can do one way or ‘tother.  Ain’t got 
time to nursemaid some foreigner.” 
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Petrovsky succeeded in getting to his feet and did his best to shuffle towards Sonny and 
Gus.  “Do you go after men…do you seek these men I tell you about?” 
 
Sonny nodded and Petrovsky grabbed at Sonny’s arm.  “You must take me with…I must 
go and find wife and girl.  These men…they are terrible men.  I cannot think of what they 
do to them.” 
 
He was sobbing once more and Sonny had little time for it.  Looking to Gus, “You take 
him on yer horse.  We got to catch up with them Comanche or they’ll trade ever last bit 
of Barnes’ horses and goods ‘fore we get there.” 
 
Gus did not argue and helped the man to his horse as the rest of the group took off to find 
the Indians they were looking for.  After an hour or so of riding, they came upon steep 
cliffs that rose out of the rocky plain and extended on both sides forming a slight canyon.  
They came to a halt and Sonny and Hollis met to decide their course of action. 
 
“Ya figure they in there?” Hollis asked. 
 
Sonny looked from the open space to the west towards the entrance to the canyon and 
nodded.  “Seems ‘bout right.  Must a had to stop for the night I figure, and this seems the 
place for it.” 
 
“Best we get to the top and scout it then,” Hollis suggested. 
 
“Yup.  Take two of the fellas and see what ya can.  I’ll keep the rest here and make sure 
they don’t sneak out.” 
 
Hollis gathered two of the men and they proceeded on foot up the side of one of the cliffs 
while Sonny walked over to Gus and Petrovsky.  “If’n they’re in there, we’ll get ‘em, 
Mister.  Best ya stay back and let us handle this.” 
 
But Petrovsky shook his head.  “No…they must pay…I must save my family…the only 
family I have left.” 
 
“Can ya shoot?” Sonny asked; an eyebrow arched to signal doubt. 
 
“Da…I can shoot as best as any man…just give me gun.  I show you.” 
 
“Not jest yet, Mister.” 
 
“You call me Dmitri,” he answered as he looked towards the canyon entrance. 
 
“Best maybe we call ya Pete.  How’s that suit ya?  Ain’t none of us too good at names 
and such…specially yorn.” 
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“Da…Peeete,” he said heavily accented.  “It will serve.” 
 
Sounds of rocks falling alerted Sonny and he turned to see Hollis scramble back down the 
cliff.  He was nodding his head as he approached. “They’s in there all right.  Most are 
still asleep, but I seen the women folk he talked about.  Couple more too.  Looks like they 
planned a big swap meet.” 
 
“Well, we best get in there and change that,” Sonny answered with a slight smile.  “Them 
other two good to go up there?” 
 
Hollis nodded as he pulled the reins of their horses to him.  “They got a nice vantage 
point to cover us.  I spect we should just sneak on in and surprise ‘em.” 
 
“Good.”  Sonny reached for his saddlebag and pulled out a well-worn pistol.  Handing it 
to Pete, he suggested, “Best ya keep as far back as ya can.  Ya let us handle most of it.  
Jest cover.”  He looked to Gus.  “Ya keep watch of him.  Don’t need nobody goin’ off 
half cocked.” 
 
Gus slapped Sonny on the back to answer yes and gestured for Pete to follow him.  The 
rest of the men began a slow walk into the canyon, their horses being led on foot.  As 
they rounded the second bend, Hollis gestured with his chin that they were just up ahead, 
and Sonny handed the reins of his horse to Gus. 
 
He made movement with his hands to signal that the others do the same and then quietly 
whispered to Gus, “Stay back as long as ya can.  Any of ‘em head this a way and ya 
shoot.” 
 
“Watch yer back, Sonny-boy,” Gus followed as Sonny winked and began moving around 
the last bend with the others. 
 
As they rounded the corner, they were soon in sight of the encampment.  Two worn out 
wagons rested near a group of horses tied to them.  Sonny gestured for Ed to untie them 
and rustle them out of the canyon.  He kept a move himself and the others followed.  Two 
Comanche were asleep, sitting up against a rock, and beyond them were a group of five 
women. Two young girls, and the other middle aged to old.  One of the Comanche had a 
rifle rested across his lap, and the other seemed unarmed on the face of it. 
 
Sonny looked around further, to see that a group of them were sitting around what had 
been a fire.  It looked to be about ten in all, some asleep, the other halfway so or at least 
unaware that anything was about to happen.  There did not appear to be any more.  
Taking little chance, Sonny gestured for Hollis and the other man to move towards the 
circle as Sonny himself gingerly approached the two that were asleep. 
 
He reached around to his back and pulled out a familiar blade, as he navigated the uneven 
ground.  He took one slight moment to look up towards the canyon ceiling and was able 
to make out one of the men waiting there as cover, and then moved around the back of 
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the wagons.  One of the older women noticed him at this point, and he placed a finger 
against his lips to signal that they keep quiet.  But then one of the girls noticed as well.  
Just as Sonny moved around to approach the sleeping Comanche, she let out a slight 
shriek. 
 
Sonny had just enough time to run his blade across the Indian with the gun’s neck, before 
the other was startled by his presence and moved to defend himself.  As the shooting 
began between the others, Sonny found himself rushed by this Indian.  Letting out a war 
cry, the Comanche jumped on top of Sonny and sent them both tumbling down a slight 
hill. 
 
He could hear the horses being shooed out of the canyon and gunfire being shared, but 
his first concern was this man on top of him, both hands wrapped around his neck.  
Sonny kicked with his feet, and a knee met the Comanche in the side, sending him flying 
off to his right.  Sonny stood and drew his gun, but felt a sharp pain in his leg.  Looking 
down, he saw an arrow protruding.  He did not stop to deal with it. He leveled his gun, 
but his foe was too close and knocked him across the face with a solid blow, making him 
drop his gun.  He wasted little time in returning the gesture and knocked the Comanche 
back against the canyon wall as he pulled his knife again and rushed him.  Burying it 
deep into the Indian’s chest, he gave it an extra angry twist before pulling it out. 
 
As if second nature, he swiped the blade across his pants to clean it and sheathed it as he 
picked up his gun and turned to see one of their own down and Gus and Pete approaching 
from around the bend. 
 
Gunfire sprayed across the area from above, and Hollis was low on the ground, firing as 
fast as he could.  Sonny moved without haste to meet with a rush of two more Comanche 
who had noticed him by the women.  One was quickly dispatched with two shots, but the 
other was upon the women as he did so.  He had just enough time to see the Comanche 
swing his hatchet wildly, his braided hair spinning with each stroke and blood flying 
freely.  But with two more shots, the Indian was down.  If Sonny was aware of Pete’s 
approach, he did not show it as he moved quickly to dispatch the rest of the Indian 
warriors. 
 
As he moved down the hill, he did finally see Pete pass him and move quickly in the mix 
with a raging yell.  Shots were fired in quick succession and from many directions until 
finally the remaining Comanche were dead.  Pete stood over them near the fire ring and 
heaved deeply in and out, blood smeared across his face and clothes, and his face a mask 
of confusion and anger. 
 
Hollis quickly moved to make sure they were secure as Gus tended to one of the men 
who had been shot through with several arrows.  He was dead and Sonny took the 
moment to look down and notice the arrow still protruding from his own leg.  He sat back 
hard on the ground, with a spell of dizziness but caught himself before hitting his head on 
the rock.  He saw that the arrow had passed all the way through and grabbed the tip, 
snapping it off as he pulled the shaft back through his leg. 
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Gus moved over to him when he heard Sonny’s wincing holler of pain and stood over 
him.  “Pretty nasty work, these fellas.” 
 
Sonny looked up with a cynical frown and then turned again to see the women lying in a 
blood soaked pile of death.  Turning back to Gus, he accepted his hand and winced once 
again as he got to his feet.  He did not look back again but rather answered, “Best find the 
goods and get them horses rounded up.  Barnes’ll be wonderin’ where we’s at.” 
 
He limped down the hill and moved towards Pete who still stood by the fire ring, firing 
an empty gun at the Comanche laying dead at his feet.  Sonny reached out his arm and 
started to place his hand on Pete’s shoulder, but Pete turned quickly and stopped himself 
just short of firing his empty gun on Sonny. 
 
They both stood there in silence for a moment, Pete looking back and forth between 
Sonny and beyond where the women lay dead.  His questioning face was mixed with a 
soft Russian voice underneath that began to call out over and over, 
“Anouska…Anouska…” 
 
With no words of comfort to say, Sonny turned and spoke behind him, “If yer comin’ 
with us, ya best get movin’, pardner.” 
 
Dmitri Petrovsky stood still for a moment longer but slowly began to move and follow as 
the rest of the group headed back out of the canyon and towards their horses.  Once they 
had gathered them all and fastened some of the wooden framed Comanche travois to their 
horses loaded up with Barnes’ goods, they proceeded back to where Barnes was hiding 
out. 
 
He would be more than pleased to see them returned, as there was little else for the man 
to be happy about.  If Sonny took any pleasure from that, he never let it show.  After all, 
he was simply doing his job.  And he did it well…well, most of the time.  Sometimes a 
few casualties were part of the process.  And Barnes cared little about that.  He simply 
wanted his old life back.  The years during and after the war had been difficult. 
 

* * * 
 
The fire crackled in front of the group of men as they watched the flames dance.  It was 
quiet other than the few remarks of “good sup” or "beans ain't so bad.”  Sonny sat with 
his leg slightly elevated on a rotted stump, and Pete came to check his wound. 
 
 
“It's tolable,” Sonny suggested as Pete wiped away the poultice he had applied. 
 
“It may turn worse before it becomes well,” Pete replied as he gave Sonny a look of 
hope.  Examining the wound, he spread some more on Sonny’s leg and sat back against a 
log to sip his coffee. 
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“Some nasty bastards,” Hollis tried to add to the conversation, but Sonny ignored him, 
instead paying attention to the slight pain he felt. He wouldn’t show them that it bothered 
him, but he touched at it just the same. 
 
Pete moved to clean the mixture from a pan as he stood.  “They are not so much 
different.” 
 
“What ya mean,” Ed chimed in. 
 
Pete turned to the group with his hands busy wiping the pan clean.  “There are very close 
men from where I come from.  Savage you might say.  As I think on it…not so different.” 
 
“Ya mean ya got injins where ya’s from?”  Ed sat up straight against the log he was 
leaning on. 
 
“No.  They not like these men.”  Pete turned from the group and began to walk away, 
saying behind him, “but not so very strange.” 
 
Hollis made a slight chuckle as he looked back to Sonny.  “Did a number on ya, that’s fer 
sure.   But ya be up in no time, Sonny.” 
 
“Hell, I ain’t down, Hollis.  Hate to disappoint ya.” 
 
Hollis chuffed slightly and pulled another spoonful of beans into his mouth.  The rest 
were quiet for a minute or two until Gus nudged Sonny to look off in the distance at Pete. 
 
“What’s he doin’?” 
 
Sonny looked past the dark and saw Pete on his knees, eyes closed.  “Look like he’s 
prayin’.” 
 
Hollis tossed his plate to the side and wiped his chin. “’Bout what, ya figure?” 
 
“If’n ya done lost yer family yerself, ya might know.”  Gus stood and took his own plate 
to wash in the nearby stream. 
 
Hollis stayed his eyes on Sonny as he did so, but Sonny did not return the look.  His eyes 
were still focused on Pete with a question.  What could he possibly be praying about at 
this point after what he had been through? As Pete crossed himself and stood to walk 
back to the group, Sonny decided to pry,  “Ya got some religion or some such there?” 
 
Pete thought little about the question and simply nodded his head.  “The Lord…he bring 
us through great misery.” 
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Sonny thought on that as Hollis stood to gather his plate and wash it as well, saying 
behind him, “Ain’t much he can do to bring ‘em back.” 
 
As he started to walk away, he felt a stick hit him.  Gus stood tall as he stared towards 
Hollis.  “Ain’t like ya know what he mean, ya sumbitch.  Why don’t ya jest leave it?” 
 
Too tired to fight, Hollis went about his own business as Pete sat back near the fire, 
looking off in the night sky.  “I cannot bring them back…” He grew silent at that and let 
the night air surround him.  After a few moments of self-reflection, he turned towards 
Sonny.  “As much as I would like…they are gone.” 
 
Pete almost brought his hands to his face as he said this, but stopped himself.  Rather, he 
looked back on Sonny as the rest thought about his words.  Hollis snickered in the 
distance and rejoined the group.  As he sat once more, he looked Pete up and down.  
“Well, ya lost pert good near ever thing ya had, seems to me.  Don’t know what no God 
can do fer ya.  ‘Cept maybe make ya feel better.” 
 
Gus, who had stayed on his feet while listening to Pete, moved quick towards Hollis and 
knocked him down with a swift kick.  “Leave it, ya hear?” 
 
Hollis picked himself up quickly, but a vocal signal from Sonny let them both know that 
it was finished. Gus kept a sharp gaze on Hollis, but did not press the issue.  Neither did 
Hollis.  As both sat back down, Pete attempted an answer, “Our Lord is a very mysterious 
being.  I cannot know his wishes.  Would be nice, true.  But I can only guess.  But my 
Anouska?”  He stopped and stayed silent for a few seconds before continuing, “She is in 
a better place now.  Nothing to worry about…not me or the children.  It would be very 
easy for me to be vengeful…but what good does it do?” 
 
Sonny sat a little straighter and answered quickly, “Might make ya feel better.  At 
least…” 
 
“Feel better about what?  They do not return to me.  I shall never feel my beautiful 
Anouska’s hair again, nor her lips…or her smile.”  Pete looked up to the sky.  “No…she 
and beautiful Elena are now gone from me.  Just as my family at home is gone from me.” 
 
“Ya got anyone at all back where ya come from?”  Gus asked. 
 
Pete kept his gaze skyward as he thought on the question.  “A brother.  He is in the army.  
But we do not speak.  He did not care for me leaving.”  He dropped his gaze and looked 
over the men of the group.  “But I am here, yes?  And though there is something in me 
that wishes these bad men ill…I cannot ignore My Lord’s wishes.” 
 
“Like he…” Sonny started to ask. 
 
“His wish is whatever it is, my friend.  That you were there to save me is as much his 
wish as the loss of those I love. I cannot explain it.  Only see that it is so.” 
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Sonny wished he could stand and walk away for a few minutes.  The conversation had 
turned to such that he wished not to be around the others.  But Pete sensed it and returned 
to Sonny’s wound. 
 
“It will heal soon.  Do not worry.” 
 
“Hell son,” Hollis began as he moved back to the circle, sitting calmly.  “Ya ought to 
come with us and meet ol’ Barnes.  Bet he can help ya out.  He knows all kinds done lost 
theirs.”  The look towards Sonny as he said this started Gus again, but Sonny stayed him 
with a hand in the air.  Instead, Sonny remained calm and kept his eyes on Pete. 
 
“Yeah…ya come on with us.  Barnes ain’t such a bad sort once ya know him.  He might 
be able to help.” 
 
Pete turned to look back at Sonny with sad eyes.  “I will meet this man.  I do not think he 
can do much for that I lost…but maybe…maybe I talk to him.  If he friend of you, then 
he must be decent man.” 
 
This time it was Sonny’s turn to look away.  “Don’t know if he decent…but helpful.” 
 
Hollis decided to lighten the mood as he saw both Pete and Sonny go off in the distance 
with their thoughts.  “Yeah…helpful.  He sure can be that.  Ya come on with us, Pete.  
We’ll find ya a place. Sure help take yer mind off things.  Maybe even head after them 
savages.” 
 
Sonny kept his eyes focused on a cloud that he could see beyond the darkness as Pete 
faced Hollis.  “Yes…I will meet him. But like I say…help?  I do not need such.  He 
cannot bring my Anouska back.  And that is only my fault.” 
 
“Ain’t yer fault,” Sonny turned quickly to add. 
 
“Yes…it is,” Pete again looked closely at Sonny.  “And I shall pay myself for that.  
Maybe this man you speak of will help me find a proper way to do so.” 
 
They all remained quiet after this as Pete lay back quietly against his bedroll and again 
focused on the sky.  Sonny kept his gaze on him for a brief period, but he too decided the 
night had more to offer.  Only Hollis kept his gaze on Pete.  And Gus on Hollis.  But all 
kept silent, allowing the night to take them towards that sleep they needed after a hard 
day’s travel.  Tomorrow would be another.  It would be a few more days before they 
made it back to Barnes.  And Pete would need that time, frankly.  For that matter, so 
would Sonny. 
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* * * 
 

West Texas, July 1869 
 
As the small band of riders made their way through the canyon, the rock walls became 
taller and taller.  Barnes called the hide out The Belly, as it seemed quite literally the 
center or stomach of this particular canyon.  As they approached the grouping of small 
cabins, little was going on outside.  One or two of the other men following Barnes were 
outside alternating between silence and one-word responses back and forth.  All others 
had taken refuge from the heat, if one could call it refuge, inside one or another of the 
cabins.  
 
Pete seemed to take it in with little wonderment.  His mind was still elsewhere.  But he 
did take notice, as the group pulled to a slow stop and dismounted.  Sonny wrapped the 
reins of his horse around a post and walked over to Pete, “You wanna meet Barnes now 
or wait till ya had some rest?” 
 
“Da…now seem good to me.  Sleep does little good anyway…” 
 
Sonny had to admit; he knew what that was like.  But neither man seemed to dwell on it 
too much, for perhaps different reasons. 
 
“Well, come on then,” Sonny gestured behind him as he and Hollis walked the short 
distance to Barnes’ cabin. 
 
Looking at it, one had to notice the contrast from the places Barnes lived in before.  From 
a decently grand two story building in booming Lago to a barely two room cabin, run 
down and falling apart.  Rot had set into the wood, bleached by the over-powering sun.  
And the tin roof was badly in need of repair.  Only occasional shade from the canyon 
walls gave the place any form of protection from the elements. Otherwise, what little rain 
came was quickly announced by drips in the ceiling, and the heat would be stifling at 
times without any breeze blowing through the windows at opposite ends of the main 
room. 
 
Yet here was where Barnes chose to stay.  Out of necessity, mainly, as he was a wanted 
man now.  The United States had been duly warned by many a man in Texas when they 
invaded.  And the activities carried out by Barnes since that time had kept their notice on 
him, even if his scores were little.  The times had been hard on Barnes in many ways.  
Thus the other reason he kept himself secluded.  As the three men opened the door and 
saw Barnes sitting quietly at a table, they could all easily tell that truth. 
 
John Barnes shifted in his seat as they entered.  His once slick and shiny dark hair had 
grown longer and less kept with his past slight gray now quickly over taking the rest.  
Oily from lack of wash rather than style, the hair matched his state.  Facially as well, 
where Barnes had always been clean-shaven other than a thick mustache, now his stubble 
was pronounced.  If anything, it hid the newly sunken cheeks that had previously been 
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prominent.  And the circles under his eyes were unmistakable.  Even his clothes lacked 
there past grandeur.  No longer able to afford or even find that which he was accustomed 
too, he now took to wearing those clothes that had long since been well tended.  The old 
silk and pastel vest now became a simple coat worn over an undershirt.   
 
He had long since tried to keep up appearances…at least in his dress.  But in his 
demeanor, he still gave effort.  Here, he still tried to rule the roost.  “Well…welcome 
back, good friends.  I had grown somewhat bothered by lack of word,” he moved towards 
the group as he spoke.  “I do hope you have some good news for me.” 
 
Hollis quickly answered as he stepped forward, “Mr. Barnes, I got to tell ya, we ran into 
some trouble.  But we found them injins what stole off with yer wagons.  Them wagons 
weren’t ready to travel, but we got the horses back…most of ‘em, anyways.” 
 
“And the goods?  The food?  We are badly in need, as you surely must know.” 
 
“Yessir…we got what goods we could.  That what wadn’t ruined or eat.”  Hollis tried to 
smile, knowing he might find some favor.  But Barnes quickly looked past this and 
turned to Pete. 
 
“And who do we have here?  A new acquaintance?” 
 
Sonny looked from Barnes to Pete and then back to Barnes, “This here is Pete.  Least 
that’s what we calls him.” 
 
“Pete?” Barnes repeated the name, rolling it around in his head for a moment.  “Well I 
am proud to know you, sir.  I do hope you have been well treated by these men.” 
 
Pete shuffled his feet slightly, but raised his hand to greet the one Barnes offered and 
shook it.  “I…the actual name is Petrovsky…Dmitri Petrovsky.” 
 
“Yes…well, I can see why they chose to grant you a new moniker.”  Barnes gave a slight 
chuckle that briefly caused a cough.  “Do I presume that name to be Russian, sir?” 
 
“Da…yes…sir.”  Pete answered trying to be polite but sizing Barnes up as best he could. 
 
“Well, it is surely an honor, sir.  I cannot begin to wonder what you do in these parts, 
however.  This must be a tall tale indeed.” 
 
As Pete lowered his gaze to the floor in remembrance of why he was there, Sonny stood 
forward to assist in explaining, “He done lost his people.  Wife and girl.  Done in by them 
Comanche.” 
 
Barnes frowned with some sympathy, “That is terrible, sir.  I…well, I cannot know how 
to begin to assist in your troubles other than to say you are certainly welcome to stay with 
us as long as you wish.”  Looking from Sonny back to Pete, he continued, “Surely you 
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and our man Sonny here have found some common bond, given your like 
circumstances.” 
 
Pete was unsure of what he meant as Sonny had yet to explain anything about his former 
life other than talk of the war.  Neither had the other men gone into detail, other than 
those slight barbs Hollis was fond of giving. 
 
“What…he has said nothing?”  Barnes looked back to Sonny.  “Why do you not allow 
him some form of commiseration?  I should think it advisable to show him that he does 
not toil alone in such grief?” 
 
Sonny did not answer and allowed Barnes to attend to such.  “Well, suffice it to say that 
we have all embraced our man Sonny here in his true sorrow of losing his own family 
those many years ago.  He is surely a guide for you to ponder as he carries forth in his 
life.” 
 
Pete nodded his head but said nothing as he thought on the words.  Barnes likewise 
nodded and slowly shifted to move back to his seat.  “Now I wonder if you and Mr. 
Hollis might excuse Sonny for a moment.  I have wish to speak with him in private.” 
 
Barnes stopped just short of sitting and turned back to Pete, “However it is a great 
pleasure to have met you, sir.  I should hope you take our offer to reside here as true and 
honest.  We should be glad to make room for you.” 
 
Pete thanked him quietly as he turned to leave with Hollis, the latter giving an extra 
glance back full of irritation.  Towards who, it was difficult to say.  Sonny and Barnes 
both would have felt equal amounts of sting had they thought on it.  But neither did. 
 
As they left, Barnes slowly sat in his chair, keeping his hands steady on the table and 
allowing a slight grunt to escape his mouth as he did so.  He looked back towards Sonny 
before bowing his head once more.  “I see you walk with a limp.  Were you injured?” 
 
“Yessir…damned injin shot me through the leg with an arrow.” 
 
“Well, that is unfortunate.” He raised his head again and looked Sonny over.  “But it 
seems you have recovered enough.” 
 
Sonny nodded without saying a word.  He looked around the room to find another chair, 
wishing to take the weight of his leg.  Finding one, he pulled it towards the table and sat 
across from Barnes. 
 
“I asked to speak with you on a matter which I think will be most beneficial to us…all of 
us.” 
 
“Yeah?”  Sonny answered without much care. 
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“There is to be a locomotive that will travel near to here in some weeks time.  It derives 
from a station on the coast and has as its destination the port of New Orleans.  I believe a 
man named Hobbs has the pleasure of running the operation.  And the transport is none 
other than a goodly amount of gold, culled from the rich hills of northern California.  It is 
far more practical to ship by rail than attempt a sea passage, you can understand.” 
 
“Sure,” Sonny followed, his ears slightly more pricked. 
 
“The locomotive’s name is The El Paso Flyer, for I am told it has made record runs in its 
first few trials.  It is our good fortune that this man has decided to run his length of track 
through Texas, and I intend to make it even more of our own fortune to lift some of 
the…shall we call it ‘burden’ off of his surely loaded back.” 
 
“Ya sayin’ ya want to rob it?” 
 
“Precisely.” 
 
“That’ll take a hell of an effort,” Sonny answered as he began to think of the ways to do 
such a thing. 
 
“And I trust that you and the men can carry through with such.  In fact, I must tell you…I 
depend upon it.” 
 
Sonny nodded, knowing that a take in gold would do much to alleviate the strain on not 
just Barnes, but all of them.  “Well…we best get to plannin’. When’s this thing supposed 
to happen?” 
 
“I am given to understand that our best chance is to rendezvous with the train near the 
Pecos Bridge.  It should be passing this spot sometime near the second or third week in 
August.  Does this give you enough time to plan accordingly?” 
 
Sonny continued to figure in his head for a few seconds allowing Barnes to follow up, “It 
is imperative, that you do so.  Do you understand?” 
 
“Yeah…I got it,” Sonny responded with a little sarcasm.  “Me and the boys’ll get to 
work.” 
 
“Excellent.”  Barnes was pleased with the outcome of this conversation and started to 
stand once more.  “I think now I shall take leave for some rest.  I must admit…I am 
tired.” 
 
Before he could move further, however, the door swung open as Pete came back into the 
cabin.  “You come now…there is…it is disturbance…now, you come and see…” 
 
Both Sonny and Barnes followed Pete out the door only to catch the last words from Gus 
as he circled around with Hollis, “…ya possum-bred cocksucker!” 
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Hollis moved in accordance with Gus, both men unarmed.  Hollis shouted back to answer 
his insult, “Ya fuckin’ son of a bitch…” 
 
“You must do something,” Pete tried to plead with Barnes or Sonny.  However, both men 
continued to watch as Gus and Hollis moved around, trying to find the best approach to 
start the fight proper.   
 
Finally, Gus made the first move, swinging with his right and connecting with Hollis’ 
jaw.  It sent both men to the ground with the force of momentum, but Hollis was quick to 
get up and plant a foot in Gus’ side before he too could stand.  But Gus took the blow and 
grabbed at Hollis’ foot.  Turning it enough to keep Hollis off balance, he pushed it away 
and stood in time to block another fist headed his way. 
 
Gus slapped the fist away and moved in with his left arm, landing a solid shot to the ribs.  
Hollis wheezed as he took the blow, and staggered backwards, before finding his footing.  
Gus intended to follow it up by rushing Hollis, but was pushed aside as he neared the 
other man’s body. 
 
Barnes gained a slight smile on his face as Pete looked back and forth between the fight 
and this man he had just met.  Looking at Sonny, Pete could see little emotion at all.  He 
seemed to have little rooting interest mixed with little desire to stop the fight or protect 
his friend. He did notice that Sonny occasionally looked over to Barnes, perhaps waiting 
for a signal to stop the fight or allow it to continue. 
 
A glance back to the fight itself saw Hollis jump on top of Gus and begin pounding at the 
man’s face.  Gus was at first powerless to stop the attack, but a knee to Hollis’ side gave 
him enough time to swing wildly with his right once more and this made solid contact 
with the jaw again.  Hollis fell to the ground beside Gus, holding his hand to his face and 
kicked on instinct as he felt Gus try to roll on top of him.  One shot met with Gus’ groin 
and sent him tumbling.  Both men stayed down for the moment, but Hollis tried to take 
his chance to gain the upper hand. Before he could, the shot from Sonny’s gun announced 
the end. 
 
Pete looked back and saw Sonny move his glance from the two men towards Barnes.  
Barnes nodded himself as he turned to go back inside.  “That’ll be enough today, 
gentlemen.”  To Sonny, Barnes continued, “Now let us get our plans underway…shall 
we?” 
 
As he walked inside, Sonny holstered his weapon and began a slow walk towards Hollis 
and Gus.  Pete watched it all with a mixture of horror and bewilderment.  Who were these 
men?  He looked back to the group and as he caught sight of Sonny once more, he 
noticed him looking directly back at himself.  He did not recognize what the look meant.  
It could have said many things.  But the steel look in Sonny’s eye gave Pete some pause.  
Neither would mention this again, nor would Pete allow to the others that the fight 
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distressed him.  But he did begin to wonder about Sonny.  If he had not before after what 
he had seen Sonny do, he did now. 
 

* * * 
 

West Texas, August 1869 
 
The Saloon was full, the noise of a piano filling the air and causing many of the patrons 
to tap a beat with their foot.  Not so, however, with the man at the end of the bar.  Nor 
with Sonny as he watched this man.  Every movement was studied as he waited for the 
chance to strike.  The man took another drink of whiskey and slammed the glass on the 
counter signaling for yet another.  His companions were close but occupied.  If Sonny 
was to get close, now was the time to do it. 
 
His head a mixture of rage and anguish, Sonny stood and began his long walk to the other 
side of the saloon.  Dodging a few drunken patrons, he moved his arm slowly towards his 
sidearm.  The move was inconspicuous.  Unless he himself was being watched, no one 
would have seen it. 
 
Sonny finally reached the end of the bar and stood only feet away from this man.  
Standing up to his full height as much as he was able, he found the courage to finally 
shout, “Tanney!” 
 
The saloon went quiet and the man stood to his own full height, and one that seemed to 
tower above Sonny.  The look on the man’s face was a mixture of confusion and 
irritation, but Sonny watched his sure hand move to his side. 
 
“Who the hell are you?” Tanney bellowed. 
 
“The man come to send you to your maker, ya sumbitch!” 
 
This response made Tanney move fast.  His hand moved with swiftness to claim his 
weapon and fight, but before he could, Sonny drew… 
 
CRACK!!! 
 
…Sonny woke with a start as the thunder echoed through the air, and he tried to clear his 
vision.  Rubbing his eyes, he began to make out the wet ground in front of him.  He 
looked up and saw that the tarp was still fastened tightly to the rocks, yet it provided little 
respite from the constant rain that poured down on top of them. 
 
He sat up and rested his hands in his lap as he heaved a sigh of relief.  Shaking his head a 
few times, he began to regain a sense of himself and why he was here.  Yes…The El Paso 
Flyer. 
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At that moment, he heard a rustling to his right and turned to see Pete running through the 
rain and making no stop before he was squarely under the tarp with Sonny. “What 
pouring!” 
 
Sonny looked him over, his wet hair plastered to his face and his clothes drenched.  
Looking down upon his own clothes, he could see that Pete was not alone.  “Probably fer 
the best.” 
 
Pete did not consider the answer and instead tried to pry some stale bread from his 
pocket.  He nibbled as he watched the sheets of rain attack the rocky ground.  He wanted 
to peek down into the canyon to see the surely raging river, but was slightly scared that 
the rain might drag him down into it.  Looking back towards Sonny, he pondered a 
question he wished to ask him.  After a moment or two, he finally found the strength to 
do so. 
 
“Sonny…when Mr. Barnes ask you about your own…trouble…you say nothing.” 
 
“So?” Sonny answered not sure he wanted to really know what was on Pete’s mind. 
 
“Well…it just that…well, he mentioned our like…our problems were…similar.  I was 
just wondering…how so?” 
 
Sonny turned quickly to meet Pete’s gaze and wished to hurtle him off the cliff himself at 
that particular moment.  “What in hell does that matter?” 
 
“Nothing…but…well, I sense you in pain much of time…and I…well, you are only 
friend I seem to have.  If you wish to discuss…” 
 
“Ain’t nothin’ to talk about.  Ya lost yer people.  So did I.  So what?” 
 
Pete was taken aback, not knowing whether to be angry that Sonny made light of his own 
loss or to pry and determine why he would say such a thing. 
 
“The Lord…Sonny, the Lord he does things we can never understand…” 
 
“Why don’t ya take that Lord a yers and stuff him up yer ass.  Ain’t got time for such and 
I don’t care to talk about it no more.” 
 
“Well…it’s just that you spoke of revenge…” 
 
Sonny was more forceful this time. “Look here, pardner.  I done told ya what was what 
and I ain’t given to sayin’ things twice over.  Ya got what ya came for and that was my 
response. Take it and get or stay and shut the hell up.” 
 
Pete remained silent but stayed under the tarp to keep dry for a few moments longer.  He 
contemplated leaving Sonny on his own but decided to try once more. 
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“Very well, my friend.  I shall not delve further.  But I wish to tell you once 
more…revenge does nothing but make the heart turn to stone.  I sense in you decent 
man…man that wishes for good things.  This will never happen while you keep this grief 
inside.” 
 
Sonny grabbed Pete by the collar and practically threw him out from under the tarp.  “Ya 
tell Barnes to get his ass over here.  I got to talk with him.” 
 
Pete did as directed as he started to smooth his collar out but gave up when it fell prey to 
the elements once more.  And Sonny tried not to think on what Pete had said.  Damn him! 
he thought to himself.  But rather than think on it further, he refocused his gaze to the 
railroad tracks not thirty feet away. 
 
They had good cover behind rocks on this side of the river, and it was only a matter of 
time before the train would be rolling through.  But Sonny knew…or hoped, at 
least….that it would not be rolling past.  Given the river down below, the Pecos Bridge 
made for a prime watering station, and it was at this moment that Sonny had decided to 
attempt the robbery.  But it had been three days past the time Barnes had suggested the 
Flyer would pass.  Yet where was it? 
 
Soon enough, Barnes moved under the tarp to hopefully answer that very question.  
“What is it, my boy?” 
 
“Cut that ‘boy’ shit.  Where the hell is this train, Barnes?” 
 
“I told you to give or take a few days.  It is impossible to determine within seconds where 
one shall be at any given moment.  Perhaps the weather has disrupted their travel as it has 
our spot to meet them.  Perhaps there was a mechanical issue they needed to work out.  I 
cannot say.  Be patient, Sonny.” 
 
“I’m fuckin’ tired of bein’ patient, Barnes.  All I been for years is patient!” 
 
“And in time, that will serve you well.  I assure you.” 
 
But this assurance did nothing to quell Sonny’s mood.  He was angry, and mostly due to 
his encounter with Pete.  Where was the damn train so they could finally get back to a dry 
bed?! 
 
But then they heard a whistle.  From far off, the sound of it blowing moved like 
shockwaves through the slight encampment and the rumbling on the ground was 
unmistakable.  In just moments, the train should be slowing down as it crossed the Pecos 
Bridge and coming to a halt to water up.  Then it was time to move. 
 
Sonny turned to see Hollis take perch on a rock that overlooked the canyon below and 
gave a vantage point to the other side.  He made motion that the train was slowing down 
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and almost to the bridge.  The rest of the men got moving.  Barnes looked to Sonny, “It is 
time.  Let’s see what Mr. Hobbs has for us.”  With a look of glee, he moved out from 
under the tarp and made way towards a hiding spot closer to the watering station. 
 
Though the heavy rain muffled the noises of the locomotive coming to a stop, the squeal 
of the brakes was readily apparent.  The other men moved into place, and Sonny moved 
towards the train, covering his weapons with his coat as best as possible.  They had the 
advantage of a slight darkness, given that it was still early morning.  And Barnes’ men 
knew exactly their work during this procedure.  Well, other than Pete.  He stood back and 
watched as he had been instructed. 
 
After Hollis and a few other men took the engine car, the rest spread out to find the car 
holding the safe.  A few walked up and down the side, entering the train if they found 
passengers to remove what little they had on them.  It was Sonny who finally found the 
car they were after.  Fully enclosed, it had a red boarding that seemed stout.  He walked 
up to the door of the car and wrapped on it with his knuckles. 
 
“Anyone in there?” 
 
There was silence at first until Sonny pulled a gun and shot it into the air.  “I 
said…anyone in there?  Ya best answer or we’ll blow ya right out.” 
 
A timid voice could then be heard just over the rain.  “I…yes….someone is in here.” 
 
“Then come on out,” Sonny answered with irritation. 
 
“See…the thing is, sir…I can’t.” 
 
“What do ya mean, ya can’t?” 
 
“Well…the thing is, sir…I work for Mr. Hobbs of the Trans-Texas Railroad and I could 
lose my job if I just let you walk in here.” 
 
“Ya’d rather die than lose yer job?” 
 
“Well…no, but…” 
 
Sonny looked around and saw a smile on Barnes’ face as he stood listening as well.  
Turning back to the door, he leaned in closer, “Look…what’s yer name, friend?” 
 
“My name?” came the reply. 
 
“Yes…I like to know who I’m robbin’.” 
 
“Well…it’s Redford, sir.  Eh…Newman Redford, if you please.” 
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“Well look here, Newman.  I’m gonna blow these doors off in about ten seconds and if ya 
ain’t hiden’ behind somethin’ already, ya best find one.  Got that?” 
 
“Yes sir.” 
 
Sonny gestured towards Gus to bring up the dynamite and they placed it around the door 
so as not to take the whole car with it. After setting it and stringing the fuse, they moved 
back a few paces trying to keep the end as dry as possible.  Once in place, they lit it and 
watched the struggle for the flame to meet the dynamite through the pouring rain.  
Miraculously it made it and sent the door flying from its hinges, smoke bellowing 
through the air along with a few remnants of the car itself.  But the contents appeared 
safe. 
 
Sonny was the first to crawl inside.  He stood and looked around, trying to find the man 
inside.  “Newman…ya in here still?” 
 
Meekly, from behind a few boxes that had been knocked over by the blast, he heard 
Newman speak, “Yes sir…I’m here.” 
 
Sonny moved over and drew his weapon again.  He used his other hand to toss away the 
side of a box covering Newman and upon seeing him, held his gun out. 
 
“Ya best not move, friend.  I don’t want to hurt ya, but I will.  No where’s the safe?” 
 
A shaky finger reached out and pointed towards the other end of the car.  Sonny moved 
towards it and saw that the blast had done nothing to it. 
 
“Alright…now what’s the combination?” 
 
“Sir!” Newman exclaimed with shock.  “You well know I couldn’t give you that.” 
 
“Look here, Newman. Ya give it to me or yer a dead man.  Now which is it?” 
 
Newman Redford thought it over briefly, but decided to give in.  “Mr. Hobbs’ll fire me 
for sure, now.”  He then gave Sonny the combination. 
 
Barnes got up into the car just as Sonny was turning the latch and opening the safe. With 
anticipation, both men looked inside but immediately their faces went ashen.  There were 
only a few envelopes inside.  Sonny pulled them out and began to open them quickly, 
tossing them aside as he found nothing further.  Barnes watched one float to his feet and 
stooped to pick it up. 
 
Looking to Sonny and then over to Mr. Redford, he tore his thumb past the enclosure and 
opened it.  Inside was a letter that stated simply… 
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Dear Thief, 
 
We suspected this train may be burgled and as such have decided to move our gold by 
sea.  However, this has been an instructive journey as we now know yet another 
vulnerable area.  Your presence is duly noted and we thank you for your assistance. 
 
Sincerely, 
J.F. Hobbs 
 
 
Barnes did not know what to say at first.  He threw the letter down and moved towards 
Newman Redford.  “Where the hell is the gold?” he asked as he lifted the man by his 
lapels. 
 
“I’m sure I don’t know, sir.” 
 
Barnes shook him violently and then threw him down as he began to tear through every 
crate he could find.  Sonny watched with some amusement, though he too was irritated to 
find no gold. 
 
The others had gather outside of the train car and watched as Barnes went slightly mad 
trying to find that which he needed so much.  Some mumbling started and Sonny looked 
to see Pete standing outside the car himself.  However, he remained quiet…speechless 
even. 
 
Barnes turned back and screamed to Newman Redford, “Where the hell is it?!?!” 
 
Newman backed away and stumbled to the ground as he tried to hide behind an 
overturned crate. 
 
“Barnes…” Sonny started to say, but Barnes was moving towards the man with speed.  
“BARNES!” 
 
Barnes stopped and looked back to Sonny. 
 
“Look Barnes…there ain’t nothing here.  We been had.  Face it.” 
 
“Look here, laddie-buck!  I am not about to accept that there is nothing on board this 
train.  Not about to!” 
 
Barnes moved towards Sonny and grabbed his shirt, pulling it towards him to repeat 
himself.  But Sonny answered first as he was pulled into Barnes’ face, “Well yer gonna 
have to!  That’s it!  Ain’t nothin’ here!” 
 
Barnes pushed him away and Sonny fell to the floor.  He quickly righted himself and 
rushed Barnes just as he was about to go after Newman once again.  Slamming him into 



 21

the side of the rail car, he pushed his arm against Barnes’ neck.  “Ya best face facts, 
Barnes.  It’s a done deal.  I don’t like it anymore than you…but that’s it.  We’re done 
here.” 
 
He let go and Barnes softened for a moment.  He smoothed out his clothes and took 
another look back to Newman Redford.  “You have not seen the last of me.” 
 
With that, he turned and hopped down out of the car, storming off in the rain that refused 
to stop.  Sonny repeated what Barnes had done, except his response to the hapless guard 
was simply, “Ya take care of yerself, fella.  Glad ya weren’t hurt.” 
 
He barely noticed Newman saying after him, “Thank you, sir.”  Instead, he too hopped 
from the car and began to follow after Barnes.  The other men followed, unsure of the 
next move.  But this was not what Sonny had on his mind.  He knew what his next move 
would be.  And it wouldn’t be anymore petty train robberies that yielded nothing. 
 

* * * 
 
Sonny nodded his head at Gus as he spurred his horse slightly to catch up to Barnes 
riding in the lead.  Barnes had stayed by himself for the past day, not quite ready to 
decide what to do next and Sonny could tell he did not wish the others to see such 
weakness.  He had already showed a side of him that was unlike anything the men had 
seen before.  Gone was the calculating man that did not need to lose his temper.  Here 
was a man seemingly spent and grasping at whatever he could to hold his life together.  
As Sonny thought on it, Barnes was little different than himself at present.  He shook his 
head quickly to make that thought move on. 
 
He slowly made his way beside Barnes and pondered a few ways to say it.  Then, 
deciding that forward was the best route, he spoke, “Look here, Barnes…” 
 
Barnes did not make any movement that let Sonny know he had heard.   
 
“I say…Barnes…ya hear me?” 
 
Barnes slowly turned his head and focused on Sonny’s forehead for a moment and then 
down at his feet before finally looking him in the eye.  With a calm but shaken voice, he 
finally answered, “I hear you, Sonny.  Speak if you wish to speak.  Otherwise, please 
leave me to my ruminations.” 
 
“Fine then.”  Sonny reached down to brush some sweat from his mounts’ neck as he 
looked straight ahead.  “I been thinkin’…” Expecting some smart remark that he did not 
get, he continued, “Thinkin’ ‘bout what I need to be aimin’ for at this point.  Our luck has 
changed, Barnes.  I know ya don’t like to look on it, but…” 
 
“I am well aware of where the sweet mistress of luck has placed me at present, sir.  And 
she has been decidedly less than sweet these past many months.” 
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“Yes…well, I figure I done paid most of what’s owed on the land ya sold Lem…and I got 
a little bundle still to give over that ought to bring us free and clear.” 
 
Barnes looked over at him now, a quizzical look in his eye.  “Are you planning on 
abandoning our merry band, Sonny?”  His tone was at the same time almost comical but 
perhaps a little hurt as well. 
 
“I guess ya might call it such,” Sonny answered quickly hoping to control the 
conversation so as not to allow Barnes time enough to talk him out of it.  It was no use. 
 
“I had thought I might be considered a mentor by this point…at least a man to help guide 
you through your wilderness.  But I see you feel you no longer need my assistance…” 
 
“Ain’t that, Barnes.  And frankly…what in hell kind of guidance you ever give me?” 
 
“I am shocked…mystified that you might question such a thing.  Did you not have need 
of direction? Did I not provide that for you?” 
 
“Ya sent me all over doin’ yer damn dirty work while you set back and enjoyed the 
spoils.” 
 
Sonny was getting angry again after hoping to make this a civil conversation.  But Barnes 
could see this and moved to change the tone. “Though I taught you much, my boy, I 
admit I may not have always held your best interests at heart.  We men are selfish, are we 
not?” 
 
The change in manner confused Sonny slightly.  “I guess so,” he replied not sure if he 
believed it or not, but thinking it did make sense. 
 
“And perhaps I have kept you longer than time should allow.  I do know you have other 
business to attend to in this world.  I had only hoped to give you time enough to decide 
your best course of action.” 
 
Knowing this was a pile of bullshit; Sonny decided it best not to say so.  Instead, he went 
back to the direct route, “Yeah…that there is kind of what I wanted to tell ya.  I got that 
business up north a here and I figure it’s been long enough since I been away.  Ain’t no 
Feds lookin’ for me now…not just me, at least.  It’s time I went back to Missouri and 
found the man…” 
 
“Tanney…” Barnes interrupted and the sound of the man’s name being said out loud 
nearly made Sonny reach out and punch Barnes for doing so. 
 
Through gritted teeth he answered, ‘Yeah…him.  Hell, I don’t even know if he’s still 
there…or alive even.  But if’n he is, I aim to put a stop to that.” 
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“I see.  It is revenge again.  Back to this spot, are we?” 
 
“Did I ever leave that spot?  I ever say anything other than that to ya?” 
 
“Honestly, Sonny, you’ve not said much on it at all.  I’ve put most of together myself 
from the small tidbits you have allowed.  He certainly sounds like a man that has it 
coming, but I dare say that you are correct in the task ahead of you being difficult.  And if 
I might be permitted one more piece of advice…You had best not let your mind be 
clouded by this task, for it will take a clear head to do this murder of which you speak.” 
 
Murder…that’s what Barnes had called it.  But really…hadn’t that been done by his own 
hand already, and some at Barnes own direction? 
 
“I got my head clear enough, Barnes.  What I need is the time to do it, and that time has 
come.  We ain’t gettin’ anywhere down here and I got to get a move on.  Ain’t personal 
or nothin’.  Hell, I never thought I’d say this, but the last few years seemed pert good all 
in all.  Ain’t always been roses and such, but then it ain’t been no horror, neither.” 
 
“Well I suppose I should be pleased to hear it.”  Barnes looked off in the distance and 
both men stayed quiet for a moment.  Sonny assumed he was deciding on his answer and 
he had already decided himself that a no from Barnes was unacceptable.  Barnes would 
either let Sonny move on freely, or he would force the issue.  But Barnes slowly turned 
back to Sonny and shocked him, “Very well.” 
 
“Ya sayin’ it’s OK?” 
 
“It’s quite more than ‘OK’, Sonny…I find it a capital idea.  In fact, it might be just the 
thing the boys need to lift their spirits after this disastrous mission.” 
 
Now Sonny was truly confused,  “Not sure I follow.” 
 
Barnes allowed the hint of a smile to cross his lips.  “I think you have hit on a wonderful 
plan, good sir.  We shall head north and seek out this man you wish to find.  And in the 
meantime, we can get away from the being the hunted in these parts and become the 
hunter once again.  I suspect the men will appreciate a change of scenery and there will 
most assuredly be certain ‘projects’ to take up the time on our way to your lost home.” 
 
“Ya sayin’ you’s comin’ with me?”  Sonny was not sure he understood and truly did not 
want to if what he was hearing was what he thought he was hearing. 
 
“Quite.”  The twinkle in Barnes’ eye let Sonny know that his hearing was in good order 
and that there was little he could do to change Barnes’ mind.  He’d be allowed to go in 
search of Tanney, but he’d be bringing a group of outlaws with him.  Good plan or not, 
those were the facts. 
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Barnes began to move with more swiftness.  As he pulled away from Sonny he called 
back, “Let us return to The Belly before making further plans.  It should not be long now.  
I’d say we could be off within the month.” 
 
Sonny pulled softly on the reins of his horse to bring her to a stop.  He stood stock still 
not sure whether to run or stay there forever.  The idea of dispatching Tanney had always 
been at the back of his mind but he had found one excuse after another not to get it done.  
Now he would act and he would not be alone.  In fact, these men might even hamper his 
challenge, though he recognized they might also be able to help.  Gus would surely have 
come regardless.  As for Pete…well, he was pretty sure what his desire would be.  And 
that made him move once more.  He went to seek out Pete to tell him the news first and 
had a good idea of what to say.  There was another “friend” that had shied away from 
such dirty business.  And the two of them seemed a perfect pair. 
 

* * * 
 
Sonny nudged his horse to keep in line towards his destination as the cool morning air 
gave way to the heat of the sun.  Sonny could feel the sweat come over his brow, and for 
a great many reasons.  A few feet away sat Pete on another dirty, sweaty mount.  As he 
approached, Sonny took notice of the quiet confidence that Pete exuded.  It wasn’t 
something that was readily apparent unless one spent enough time watching him, but 
Sonny had.  Pete had been a mystery ever since his first appearance and now it was time 
to send him on his way.  In some respects, Sonny enjoyed his company, but in many 
ways, he was not ready to have the kind of conversations that Pete wished to have.  That 
was more than Sonny wished to talk about.  But now, he knew what needed to be said. 
 
He pulled on the reins of his horse to bring her to a stop next to Pete and spoke 
immediately, “Look here, friend.  We been talkin’ and we’re thinkin’ of movin’ north a 
here.  I know how uncomfortable ya been and I thought maybe I might put a notion in yer 
head.” 
 
“I…I don’t know that I understand,” Pete looked back at Sonny with a slight tilt of his 
head. 
 
“It’s jest that…well, I know ya been feelin’ a bit out a yer element here…” 
 
Pete smiled.  “This is more than true, my friend.” 
 
Sonny did not smile back.  “Ya see, I got this friend…he’s got a spread and he might be 
able to put ya up and give ya some honest work.  Ya’d like that, wouldn’t ya?” 
 
Pete thought on it for a moment as he scratched at his beard.  “It sounds of 
interest…yes.” 
 
“Good.  Thing is…we…well, me and the boys, we’re gonna head north for a piece.  And 
I got to thinkin’ that maybe you might not want to head north with us…” 
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“Will there be more…how you say…dirty work?” 
 
The question stung slightly, but Sonny was trying to say exactly that and felt a bit more 
comfortable saying what he wanted to say.  He almost hated to see Pete go, as he had 
grown fond of his eccentricities, but this was no world for his kind. 
 
“Ya might say that…yeah.” 
 
“Well then, Sonny Gamble, if you have idea for Pete then Pete will listen.” 
 
“Well, what ya need to do is head east a here towards the town of Lago.  Just outside of 
town, you’ll find a spread.  It ain’t much, but it’s decent enough.  You’ll be lookin’ for a 
man name of Lem Johnson.  He’s a colored fella, and amiable as they come.  Fact, he be 
right taken with ya, I think, given where ya come from.  And he ain’t like us…” 
 
Pete crooked his neck out slightly and pointed a finger at Sonny.  “What, exactly, is like 
you Sonny?” 
 
“Huh?” 
 
“I mean…why do you place yourself among these men as if you belong?” 
 
“Ahh Christ, Pete!  Lemme jest send ya on yer way without a whole lot a fussin’, will 
ya?” 
 
“Is it because you do not wish to admit this?” 
 
Sonny felt the horse underneath him turn and allowed her to move so he could look away 
for a moment.  He pulled slightly on the reins and turned her back once more as he took 
stock of Pete again.  “Look here, Pete.  I don’t guess I can understand much of what ya 
feel ya got to say…or maybe I can…I don’t know.  But yeah…I don’t feel like given over 
what I got in my head.” 
 
“Can it be so bad, Sonny?” 
 
“Hell, I don’t know.”  Sonny was tired of trying to explain and just wanted to move Pete 
along so he could get on with his mission.  “Just go on, will ya?  Best thing for ya, Pete.  
Lem’s a good man and he ought to have plenty of work…honest work fer ya.” 
 
 
“So…the work you will be doing is not so honest, yes?” 
 
Finally Sonny snapped.  He wasn’t angry so much as exasperated.  “Yeah…if’n ya must 
know…yeah.  I got a man that needs killin’, OK?  He done fucked up my family…killed 
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most of ‘em…just like yorn.  And I ain’t gonna rest until the sumbitch is dead.  Ain’t 
what ya wanted to hear, is it?” 
 
“But what I expected.  And if that is what needs to happen, my friend, then nothing I say 
will change it.  You know I do not speak from little experience.  I have given some words 
to think on and I do hope you will consider them…consider God.  Do you not have some 
background here?” 
 
Sonny thought quickly on his grandfather and the pain of it simply made him more 
determined to move Pete on out.  “Yeah…I got some background.  And it don’t seem to 
matter.  Ain’t God that can fix what needs fixin'.  Only me.” 
 
“And the stone…” 
 
“What stone?” 
 
“The stone in your heart…” 
 
Sonny turned his horse again, thinking whether to finish this conversation or not.  He 
decided not to.  With a slight kick, his mount began to move as he hollered back, “If’n ya 
want, you can head on back to The Belly with us and then let out.  Or you can head on out 
from here.  Don’t matter much to me.” 
 
He turned back to look at Pete.  “Ya tell Lem I sent ya, hear?”  Pulling a dirtied 
handkerchief from his coat pocket, he tossed it to Pete.  “Ya give him this and tell him I 
done give it to ya so he knows I truly sent ya.  And ya tell him to put ya to work.” 
 
He began moving again and Pete did not say a word.  Sonny stopped one last time and 
turned his horse once more.  “And tell him…tell him Sonny Gamble says hey.”  Sonny 
spurred his horse stronger this time as he called back,  “Ya take care of yerself, Pete.  Yer 
a good man.” 
 
And then Sonny set off to meet with Gus and discuss their journey north.  He did not look 
back again and Pete did not decide to stay until they returned to the hideout.  Sonny 
missed him immediately, but he would never let another know this.  Rather, he put all his 
energy into thinking about this revenge that he had desired for so long.  Soon Tanney 
would feel his anger…he hoped.  If not, Sonny would die trying. 
 

* * * 
 

Wyoming Territory, 1881 
 
“And that’s how it got started,” Sonny finished as he looked out over the reddish sky.  He 
was afraid to look up at Bert and see his expression for fear that it would one of 
disappointment.  But he could not help himself and finally did tilt his head enough to see 
that Bert was listening intently. 
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A few moments passed before Bert spoke, as he scratched at his face and tipped his hat 
back.  “So…you mean there’s more?” 
 
Sonny had to laugh at that.  Here he had spent most of the day giving Bert some carefully 
guarded information that he had told no one about.  To Sonny, it was the worst kind of 
information…that which could surely turn any decent man against him.  And Bert wanted 
more? 
 
“Well…yeah, Bert…there’s more.” 
 
Bert looked away and watched the cattle graze on the hill to their west.  He nodded 
slightly and turned back towards Sonny.  “Well…then maybe you ought to keep goin’ 
then, I expect.” 
 
Sonny laughed at that.  “This is a hell of a lot harder than it seems, Bert.” 
 
“Hell, I know that, kid.” 
 
Kid.  Sonny had not been called that in quite some time.  But in some way, it actually felt 
good. 
 
Bert saw his look and laughed himself.  “Sorry, Sonny.  I just mean to say that I’m sure 
this is hard.  But if you plan on tellin’ my sister, then you best start gettin’ comfortable 
talkin’ about it.  If you think it’s hard to tell me, then it’ll be a hell of lot harder to tell 
her.  You know that.” 
 
“I do.”  And Sonny did.  He wished, in some ways, that he could tell her right now.  He 
had wanted to from the moment he saw her.  But the fear that she would throw him away 
the moment she found what kind of man he was never left his mind.  Thank God Bert 
was there to tell first. 
 
God.  Yes…God.  That was how he got through it.  Somehow.  But it would be a long 
time coming.  And Sonny had just gotten started.  Bert had a lot more to hear, and Sonny 
had much more to say.  Sonny looked over to Bert and he was still listening.  A good 
man, he was.  A real good man.  Thank God for that. 
 

* * * 
 

Kansas, April 1870 
 
It might have been easy to call Sonny bored had you looked at him in passing, but a 
deeper look might have detected concentration.  And not at the card game at hand.  The 
other fella at the table was concentrated on the game, but Sonny was concentrated on 
getting back to Missouri.  But to the other man’s irritation, Sonny was still winning. 
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“So…ya gonna deal another?” he finally checked.  Sonny drew himself back to the 
present and flipped down a second card face up.  The other man did not like the card and 
twitched his lips to say so.  Sonny did likewise for himself and ended up with an Ace.  
That pretty much ensured the other man would lose so he didn’t even try.  Flipping the 
cards back to Sonny for another deal, he sat back with his hands across his chest, the 
fingers interlocked.  “Ya sure are some kind of card player.” 
 
Sonny finally looked into this man’s face.  It could have been any number of men he had 
met along the way.  This face was as plain and barren as those.  More importantly, this 
face was not the one he wanted to see.  But he noticed the man’s eye twinkle and he 
realized trouble might be headed his way.  Again. 
 
He should have been in Missouri already.  Should have at least put feelers out about Will.  
It was possible.  He might still be alive. Sonny doubted it, but it was still possible.  
However, he had been coerced into a few bank robberies on the way and it had slowed 
them down as they first evaded what little posse went after them, which was only the one 
that gave up after a day and a half, and then spent a week each time in some town with 
free flowing drink and women. 
 
To the others, it had been a true pleasure, far better than being cramped together in a run 
down shack out in the desert.  They had soft beds and even softer women; and they had 
hard drink and even harder women too.  Barnes seemed pleased with himself and the rest 
of the men went along.  It was the good life, as far as living day to day went.  But Sonny 
had other plans.  Only Gus understood, but he too had found his share of fun and frolic in 
the past months. 
 
And now this man in front of him wanted to give Sonny more trouble?  He was not in the 
slightest mood for it.  But he sat back himself and waited.  He kept his hands on the table, 
holding the deck of cards as he focused his eyes on the man’s features…his eyes, his 
cheeks, his forehead.  Was he breathing heavily?  Did his face go flush?  And his 
hands…where were the hands?  Still crossed across his chest. 
 
“Yeah…I ain’t never seen a card player quite like it before.  Seems ya got all the luck.  
Don’t even matter who’s dealin’ neither.” 
 
Sonny waited for it as he watched the man’s hands remain in the same position just until 
the moment he said it, “And I can’t even tell how yer cheatin’…”  Then the fingers 
moved just inches. 
 
Now Sonny gently placed the cards down on the table as he slowly sat up in his chair, the 
sound in the room growing quiet in his head.  He heard his own breathing, of course.  
And the other man’s.  His heart began to beat faster in his chest, but Sonny did not allow 
it to bother him.  The other man made slow gesture to stand and Sonny let him without 
action.  He was not in danger just yet.  Not until…now…when the man brought his arms 
to his side.  His gun sat with ease in its holster, at the ready and with no coat to brush 
aside.  It was now or never if Sonny had a chance.  But he did not move.  He allowed the 



 29

other man to draw on him.  Had he waited too long?  Was he starting to slip?  Had he 
grown too sure of himself?  But a noise broke his concentration and it did not come from 
the man in front of him. 
 
From across the room, both men heard a shout, “I got yer back fella.  This here man ain’t 
gonna shoot.” 
 
As the other man turned his head to look, Sonny moved.  He drew his gun and fired.  A 
perfect shot pierced the man’s wrist and sent his gun flying.  Three more shots sent the 
weapon sliding across the floor and out of range.  Before the man had a chance to realize 
what was happening, he had an empty and bloody hand drawn on Sonny and no gun to 
use but with one pointed in his face. 
 
“Ya ought not take out a gun on a man lesson ya figure to use it.”  Sonny smiled as he 
backhanded the man with the butt of his gun and sent him to the floor.  Then he finally 
turned to see who decided to interfere. 
 
The room erupted with some cheers and shouts for more whisky and Sonny made his way 
across the room.  A few slaps on the back later, he found his “helper.” 
 
“Man…that was some mighty fine shootin’ ya done there, Mister,” the man said with a 
huge grin across his face.  
 
“Who the hell are you?” Sonny answered him. 
 
“Name’s Frank…Frank Younger…how ‘bout yerself?” 
 
“What’s it to ya?”  Sonny tried again. 
 
“Hell Mister…I done gave ya a hand, there.  Least ya could do is buy me a drink or 
somethin’.” 
 
Sonny had noticed he had holstered his weapon so he grabbed the man’s shirt and drew 
him close. 
 
“I asked ya a question.  Who are ya?  What do ya want?” 
 
Now Frank understood.  “I ain’t out to get ya or nothin’, Mister.  Just figured I’d help.  
I’d seen this fella do this with a couple of pokes in here recently.  He don’t shoot.  Jest 
threatens.  They generally leave on their own accord, feared of getting’ shot, I spect.  He 
thinks he’s some kind of ruffian or somethin’.  Guess he ain’t today.”  Frank smiled again 
and Sonny realized that he was threatening a seventeen-year-old kid.  Sonny let him go. 
 
Frank smoothed out his shirt and took a step or two back, but he remained fixed on the 
man still down for the count behind Sonny.  He looked back with a larger grin than 
before.  “How’d ya get that there gun to skip across the floor like at?” 
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Sonny fought the urge to smile.  It had taken him a moment to see what had happened.  
But now he realized this kid meant him no harm.  He was no kid in the literal sense, 
however.  His build was strong and he was tall.  It had been easy to mistake him for a 
threat.  But Frank was no threat.  “Jest luck, I guess.” 
 
“Luck…fuck.  That there was skill, Mister.  Real skill.  Tell ya what…why don’t I buy 
you a drink instead.  Be might proud to, if ya don’t mind.” 
 
“OK, kid…” 
 
Frank went red with rage. “I ain’t no kid, fella.  Best get that through yer head right now!  
I can shoot good as any man, and don’t mind killin’ neither if that’s what it takes.” 
 
“Take it easy…pardner.”  Sonny tried to smooth the boy’s feathers.  “Ain’t mean no 
harm by it.  Jest saw you were kind of young, that’s all.  I sure can bet you can shoot.” 
 
Frank calmed down and looked around to see if anyone had noticed the brief moment.  
He picked his hat up off the table beside him and planted it on his head with force.  
“Well…all right then.  How ‘bout that drink?” 
 
He shuffled off towards the bar, sullen and curious at the same time.  Sonny followed, in 
a bit of the same manner, but with more weight.  Barnes caught him by the third step.  
“So, Sonny.  Who’s the pal?  Friend from the old days?” 
 
Sonny tried to keep his watch on Frank as he quickly glanced back at Barnes. “Ain’t 
never met him till today.  Sure came in handy though.  Quick temper, too.” 
 
“One of us, perhaps.” Barnes too took a moment to look over at Frank and size him up.  
“Bit young though.” 
 
“Not as young as I was when the war started,” Sonny answered back without skipping a 
beat.  “And this kid has some years on him.  I can tell.  He’s still cocky though.  And 
that’s good if he can control it.” 
 
“But it gets risky in a dicey situation,” Barnes cautioned.  “I don’t need a man in my 
outfit out to get killed.”  Barnes made sure he had Sonny’s eye as he followed up, 
“Understand?” 
 
Sonny wasn’t sure. 
 
“I saw your little card game, sir.  Did you assume he planned to just shoot around you 
rather than just shoot you?” 
 
“He wasn’t gonna fire.  The twinkle in his eye didn’t last long enough.  He played it cool, 
all the way until he made the threat, and then he twitched.  I saw it.  If he was gonna fire, 
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I spect he’d a done so long before that moment.  Fact…if anybody here’s out to get hiself 
kilt, it’s that fella on the floor.  Too bad I ain’t in the mood to do him the favor today.” 
 
Barnes chuckled.  “Yes, I suppose it is.”  He glanced back at Frank at the bar ordering 
drinks for himself and Sonny.  “Well let us go meet this young protégé and see if there is 
something to be made of him.” 
 
Sonny started to walk with Barnes and then stopped him.  “Look here Barnes, I ain’t out 
to mold this kid or nothin’.  He’ll do what he wants.  I’m jest keen on talkin’ with him.”  
Sonny saw something in Barnes eye as he talked.  “Man…you really do jest look for 
angles all day long, don’t ya?  To you, this here kid ain’t nothin’ but a movin’ part.  A 
way to get what it is ya want.  To me…to me, he’s jest a kid that seen some times.  I can 
understand that, don’t ya think?  I don’t care if he joins with us or not.  If he wants to 
fine.  But I ain’t got no part in that, and I aim to tell him, hear?” 
 
Barnes nodded quietly, a smile graced his lips and he looked past Sonny for a moment 
before looking him direct in the eye, “You do have a way with words, Sonny.  I’m not 
sure I’ve heard you say that much since I met you…combined.”  He laughed a moment 
but then saw Sonny’s face had not changed.  “But yes…I hear you.  Let us just see where 
he comes from and what he knows.  He’s certain to be far more aware of the 
surroundings than we are.  And perhaps he may know something of this man you seek, if 
he is indeed a traveled man.” 
 
“Fine,” Sonny finished the conversation and walked off.  Barnes followed, eager to see 
both what this Frank had to say and what Sonny’s interest in such may be.  He knew full 
well that the comparisons were too bold to ignore.  Sonny was drawn to Frank Younger 
for a reason.  But whether that was to learn something or because he felt he lacked similar 
companions was a question to consider.  However to be truthful, Sonny had been right.  
To Barnes, Frank Younger was just another body to do his work.  One could never have 
too many.  And Barnes moved in after Sonny to close that deal. 
 
As they gathered around the bar, Frank handed Sonny a glass.  He looked to Barnes as if 
to ask if he needed one as well.  Barnes smiled and turned towards the bar himself, 
“Good man…please see that the drinks continue without haste to this end of the bar.” 
 
The bartender nodded with a “hrmph” and Frank seemed impressed.  “That’s mighty nice 
of ya, Mister.” 
 
“Don’t mention it…er…Frank was the name, yes?” 
 
“Yeah, that’s it…Frank.  Been tryin’ to think up a nickname or somethin’ but nothin’ 
seems to click.” 
 
“Best give that up, fella,” Sonny chuckled.  “Ain’t the name what gets ‘em.  It’s what ya 
do with it.” 
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“You got that right, Mister.  That’s why I dropped it…I mean, why I stopped thinkin’ on 
it.”  Frank took a drink and wiped his hand across his mouth to dry it.  “It sure was 
somethin’ to see what ya done to that poor fella.  When he wakes up, he ain’t gone be too 
pleased.” 
 
“I would not worry terribly over the fate of the rude gentleman,” Barnes said as he 
motioned for Hollis and another to drag the man out back and take care of him – 
whatever that included.  “He’ll be seen to.” 
 
“Golly…I don’t want to be him in a minute.”  Frank let out a huge laugh and slapped 
Sonny on the back.  “He ain’t even ready!” 
 
Sonny laughed for a moment, amused by Frank’s amazement.  “So…ya never answered 
my question back there…well, fully.  Where ya come from, Frank?” 
 
“All over, I guess.  My family moved around a bit back in Missouri and then out to 
Kansas during the war.  We still got some people back that way but I keep mostly 
here…and there…and all over.”  Frank let out another laugh as he poured another drink 
and quickly took it down. 
 
“I spect it’s pert busy round these parts what with the trail runnin’ nearby.” 
 
“Ya got that right.  Cowpokes of all kinds come through here.  Seems like more every 
year, too.  And some of ‘em…dumb as rocks.  Jest itchin’ to get taken, ya know?” 
 
“I can surely image,” Barnes smiled and moved closer.  “And what about banks?  Have 
they started to grow in business as well?” 
 
“Shit yeah.  Fact is, seems like ever little town between here and the Mississippi has one.  
Mostly farm and cattle money.  But as you can see, there’s lot’s of that goin’ around.” 
 
Frank poured another drink for everyone, and then held up his glass in a toast, “Here’s to 
women with small feet and big teets!”  He took his down and laughed as Barnes and 
Sonny followed through.  “You old farts better keep up.” 
 
“Easy does it, buddy.  Ain’t no old fart here,” Sonny pushed at Frank a little.  Frank 
started to stand tall but then laughed again as he realized Sonny was joking with him. 
 
Frank pulled them in tight suddenly, and talked softly for a moment.  “Fact is…I was 
about to head on over to Abilene.  Little town jest started to grow and they got a nice rich 
bank I was keepin’ my eye on.  Might let you gents in if’n ya think ya can help out.” 
 
“Really?”  Barnes feigned ignorance.  “We…” he started and then looked at Sonny, 
“Well, we might have some time to spare looking into that.  When were you planning on 
heading that way?” 
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“Real soon.  Maybe next week,” Frank seemed proud of his plan that by himself had no 
way to work. 
 
“Well…I think we can arrange that.  But here is another question…I wonder if you have 
the answer…what of the authority in this town.” 
 
Frank smiled big.  “Ain’t none.  Not yet at least.  I hear tell they done hired a Marshall, 
but that was a year ago and ain’t no one showed yet.  It’s like a candy store, I tell ya.” 
 
Barnes stood back and poured drinks for the three of them once more.  “Well then 
perhaps another toast is in order.  How about we drink…to candy, eh?” 
 
Frank gladly chimed in with a shout and knocked his drink back along with Barnes.  
Sonny, however, remained quiet.  He drank his whisky, but he did not want to look as if 
he signed on with this plan.  But he did anyway.  It truly was too good to pass up.  And 
even if there were law around, there were plenty of places to hide, and most of them on 
the way to Missouri.  Sonny knew those caves well.  Sonny just didn’t want to give 
Barnes the satisfaction of being right. 
 

* * * 
 

Missouri, October 1870 
 
Sonny stood in the middle of the street, his horse uncertain and pushing at him.  He 
looked up at the bank and it wasn’t much to see.  Just another small time bank in another 
small town.  The wood looked fresh enough, the structure probably new.  But he was 
certain the layout inside was just as it had been in so many other places.  There was an 
upstairs, where the banker probably lived.  But he would be on the floor today.  The 
middle of the afternoon was always a good time to steal from a bank.  Most of the people 
had already come by to deposit their money and valuables.  And here Sonny was ready to 
take out a very large withdrawal. 
 
“Gamble…you ready?”  A voice hollered from down the street.  Sonny turned and saw 
Hollis ride up and smoothly dismount.  He walked over to the hitching rail and slapped 
the reins of his horse around it.  “I said are ya ready,” he repeated. 
 
“Yeah, Hollis.  Ya jest do yer job and I’ll do mine.”  He walked forward and hitched his 
own horse as he looked around for Frank. 
 
“Jest checkin,” Hollis decided to add knowing that the extra conversation would needle at 
Sonny.  He was ignored. 
 
Sonny turned to see Frank ride up with Gus.  The two of them slowly came to a halt and 
Frank looked at the bank much as Sonny had.  However, his look was one of excitement 
rather than irritation.  Fool, Sonny thought halfheartedly and then shook it from his mind. 
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“Well, we best get a move on.  Time to see what the town done brought us,” Gus called 
out to no one as he started up the two steps to the landing with Sonny and Frank 
following.  Hollis directed Ed and a couple of others to stay outside and then headed in 
behind them. 
 
The doors of the bank were wide open.  Though late in the year, it was a hot day still, and 
the breeze was probably nice to feel for the poor man stuck behind the counter.  Little did 
he know his day was about to get much worse than simply being on the job from nine to 
five.  Hollis took a position near the door and Sonny and Gus walked towards the teller.  
Frank hung back, taking a good look around the place.  Sonny likewise made sure to see 
everything he could. 
 
There was a middle-aged guard standing in the corner that had already taken an interest 
in the four men that had just walked in.  There was the teller – the poor bastard that did 
not realize the day ahead.  And then there was…  
 
Sonny paused and turned to Gus, “We need everybody here in the room.  We don’t need 
no surprises.” 
 
“What ya mean, Sonny?  Seems like everybody is here.” 
 
“Ya see more than the one teller?”  Sonny looked to Gus as he talked quietly. 
 
Gus looked around and realized Sonny’s worry.  “Probably in back is all.  Jest head on 
back quick as ya can after we pull our guns.  That there guard ain’t gonna do nothin’ and 
you’ll catch the poor fella unawares.” 
 
“What if he got a big ole shotgun back there with him?”  Sonny asked as he tried to peek 
behind the counter. 
 
“Aww shit, ya scared of a shotgun, Sonny Gamble?  What in hell has happened to the 
world?” 
 
“A shotgun pointed in my face I care about.”  He waited there for a minute and thought 
quickly.  He could feel Hollis’ eyes on his back as he contemplated the next move.  
“Aww fuck it,” he finally said.  “Let’s do it.  Pull on that there teller and I’ll head on back 
and get the banker.  He better be there, dammit!” 
 
And then they started to move, as they had done many times before.  Gus and Sonny 
finished their walk towards the teller as Gus moved his hand to his side and quickly 
pulled his gun, “Afternoon.  This here is what they call a stick up.  Now if ya’d be so 
kind as to keep yer hands above yer head, I’d be much appreciative.” 
 
Hollis was quick behind them to put a gun on the guard.  So far, he did not seem like a 
hero.  The teller, too, was quick to comply and shot his hands up in the air like they were 
coming out of a cannon.  Sonny wasted no time moving around behind the counter and 
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heading towards the back of the bank.  It did not take him long to find the man he was 
looking for.  As Sonny was walking towards the back, the banker had just come in from a 
door leading outside.  He’d been to the privy.  Good thing too, because a nickel-plated 
Colt was looking him directly in the eye. 
 
“No sudden movements there, pard.  Let’s keep them hands where I can see ‘em.” 
 
The banker did as he was told and Sonny started looking around.  There was no safe.  He 
might have panicked had he not done this before.  But he knew banks would try many 
ways to keep their money safe.  This one looked to be yet another. 
 
“So where is it?  Ya got it upstairs so’s ya can sleep with the money?  Maybe ya got it out 
back in the shitter.” 
 
“Sir?” the banker asked, fairly sure of what Sonny meant but trying to bide his time. 
 
Frank walked back and found Sonny.  “What’s the problem back here?  This one given 
ya some lip?” 
 
“Naw…jest ain’t talkative.”  Sonny smiled and directed Frank to look around.  “And 
hurry.  We ain’t got all day.” 
 
Frank did as he was told and finally found a door that led to a downstairs.  “A cellar.  
Nice idea.”  He disappeared for a moment and then returned.  “He’s got a pretty big safe 
down there, but it’s locked up tighter than a virgin on Sunday mornin’.” 
 
“Well,” Sonny turned to the banker.  “Best give us a hand, ya think?” 
 
“I…well, I…” 
 
“Stop stutterin’ and give is the numbers to the lock, fella.  Don’t make me mess up yer 
nice bank with yer own blood.” 
 
“I simply cannot, sir,” the banker continued to protest. 
 
“Well then, we had best see what the others think about this.”  Frank grabbed the man’s 
other arm and he and Sonny began to quickly move him towards the front.  As they 
moved out in the open, Sonny could see Hollis giving a woman a hard time.  She must 
have walked into the middle of this, which meant the men outside were not doing their 
jobs. 
 
And then Frank and the banker took a fall.  Frank must have been pulling at him too hard 
and the banker tripped, bringing Frank with him.  But of more importance was the guard 
who took the opportunity to draw his weapon.  He was aiming first for the man down on 
the floor next to his boss.  But rather than firing, he found himself pushed towards the 
wall with great force and quickly felt the life pour from his body. 



 36

 
Sonny stood across the room with his gun smoking.  “Get up, now!  And Hollis…I 
swear…” 
 
“Thanks a shit ton fer sayin’ my name there, Sonny,” Hollis shouted back. 
 
“Ain’t nobody interested in yer name.  Jest keep watch and we’ll be out a here soon.”  
Sonny looked back down at the banker on the floor, “Now…ya want to end up like that 
fella over there?” 
 
The banker did not and quickly gave them the combination to the safe downstairs.  Frank 
took Gus with him to relieve the safe of its contents while Sonny finished filling a bag 
with whatever money the teller had handy.  Soon, Frank and Gus returned with a sack 
filled with paper money and whatever else they found in the safe and Sonny turned to 
direct Hollis outside. 
 
“Make sure there ain’t no problem and then holler back.” 
 
Hollis did as he was told as he muttered under his breath and within a few moments, he 
ducked his head back in to say it was clear. 
 
“Now, you good folks have a nice day,” Gus called out to the rest of the people in the 
room as he, Sonny and Frank started out of the bank. 
 
As they moved outside, the hot sun seemed to drench them in warmth.  Worse, however, 
it was shining right into their eyes.  They all quickly went to their horses, not expecting 
much else to happen, but Sonny did his best to look around and make sure they were safe.  
But he did not see a man on the roof opposite of the bank with a rifle steadied and 
waiting. 
 
Everyone stopped when they heard the sound of gunfire.  Everyone but Sonny that is.  He 
turned to see Frank holding his smoking gun high.  “Thought maybe to repay the favor,” 
he said as he pointed across the street.  Sonny turned and saw a man laying head first on 
the ground.  “Might a kilt ya, that one.” 
 
Sonny nodded and shook himself to move again.  He quickly headed towards his horse 
and tied the sack to the saddle.  As he lifted himself up, Frank pulled his own horse along 
side. He did not say a word, but rather waited for Sonny to speak. 
 
“Well…thanks, I guess.  Hell, I know…ya done good, ki…ya done good.  Now let’s get.” 
 
Sonny smacked the hindquarters of his horse and took off down the street with the other 
men following behind.  It was a perfect run, all things considered.  There was always the 
chance for casualties, and one never knew how difficult the banker would be.  But they 
had the money, and no little amount it seemed.  After six months and who knew how 
many banks they had robbed, Barnes, Sonny and the gang were doing well financially 
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and Sonny hoped that perhaps this was the last one, at least for himself.  He had allowed 
Barnes to dictate their direction long enough.  If Barnes wanted to keep robbing banks, 
that was fine.  But now it was time for Sonny to do what he came here to do.  Already in 
Missouri for four months now and not once had Sonny tried to find Tanney.  That was 
about to change. 
 

* * * 
 

Missouri, December 1870 
 
Sonny and Frank moved slowly along the road.  The frost on the ground was dying out 
due to the warmth of the sun now shining overhead, but there was an unmistakable 
crunch under foot with each step the horses took.  And the wind…the wind reminded 
them that winter had come and would not depart for some time. 
 
After returning from the previous robbery, it had not been difficult to convince Barnes it 
was time for Sonny to start his search in earnest.  Barnes offered to assist, but Sonny 
shunned the idea.  He placated Barnes with an idea that there was plenty of more money 
to be had and Barnes should not be wasting his time with Sonny when bank doors were 
open all over Missouri. 
 
Taking Frank along had been Barnes’ idea.  And Sonny did not mind.  Gus might have, 
having heard more than anyone why Sonny was on this quest, but Sonny was reticent to 
bring Gus along on such a trip that would include returning to his former home.  The 
memories of that mixed with the constant reminder of the war that Gus provided was 
more than he desired.  Frank, on the other hand, provided a fresh face and attitude, and 
one that had increasingly brought Sonny from his shell in recent months. 
 
And now, after a good month and some of riding, they were close to the former farm of 
one Kinchen Gamble and family.  And Sonny mostly wanted to turn directly around and 
ride back towards Barnes.  Surely there was a bank waiting for him.  And that experience 
would be far better than what he was about to do. 
 
The cry of a hawk circling in the air directed Sonny’s attention to the sky.  He watched it 
ride the wind currents with grace, knowing all the while that it’s eyes were focused on 
everything below just waiting for that next meal.  Perhaps the two of them were looking 
into each other’s eyes right at that moment.  And perhaps they were seeing themselves.  
A funny thought, but maybe true. 
 
Frank’s horse began to fall behind and this pulled Sonny from his thoughts.  He saw 
Frank peering ahead and turned to see for himself what had his eye. 
 
“That it?”  Frank asked. 
 
Sonny took it in.  A barn, still standing, but slowly rotting away.  Not far away and up a 
slight hill, there was a structure of some sort that had fallen down around itself, burnt 



 38

wood still stacked without order, one on top of the other.  The grass had grown tall and 
much of it was dying, though weeds were quickly overtaking whatever growth it shared 
space with on the ground.  And no tell tale signs of any other habitation.  Yes.  This was 
it.  This had been home. 
 

* * * 
 
Sonny stood amongst the ruins of the house, carefully making his way around.  He had no 
idea what he might be looking for or that he was really looking for anything at all.  But 
his eye stopped on something.  Buried underneath ruble, there looked to be some wood 
untouched by the fire that took the house.  He kicked with his foot and sent some debris 
end over end, exposing it.  Sonny bent down and pulled a few more pieces of burnt wood 
away and now he saw it. 
 
It had been in the corner of the room, a place he and Dinny had played often, out from 
under their mother’s feet but close enough to come when called.  Once, when Sonny had 
been around three and Dinny ten, they had taken Dinny’s knife and cut their initials into 
the floorboard.  Kinchen had acted upset, but he never had care one way or the other.  It 
had been a brave face for the sake of their mother that was angry that they had defaced 
her parlor floor.  Dinny and Sonny had not heard their father tell his wife later that 
evening that it was just a wood floor and nobody would ever see it. 
 
Sonny stretched his arm out and allowed his finger to trace over the D and G, and then 
the J and G that followed.  He looked away and out over the yard, or what had been the 
yard.  He saw Frank brushing his horse and talking softly to her.  He looked up, hoping 
maybe to see the hawk again.  And then he looked down to the floor once more.  He 
started to repeat himself by tracing the initials again, but then stopped.  Instead, he stood 
and moved on. 
 

* * * 
 
The hike up the hill had felt good in the cold.  However, he was sweating now and had 
stopped walking a few minutes ago.  The chill was creeping back and he tried to stay 
warm by moving around.  Sonny kicked at the tall weeds around the tree and tried to find 
any tell tale signs that it was the tree he thought he remembered.  He was certain it was.  
Just below, by the lake...he was sure that was the old fishing spot.  And here…well here 
was where he got his first kiss. 
 
Thomas and Kitty.  What were they doing at that moment?  Certainly not what they had 
been doing that day.  Or maybe they were.  Thomas had cried.  He had not really changed 
much, though Sonny felt bad about thinking that way.  He knew Thomas’ troubles were 
brought on by far more than simply being a scared child.  And Kitty.  Ever the bold one.  
Not afraid to walk alone up the hill with Dinny Gamble and certainly not afraid to give 
him what for when an unwanted advance was made.  And now?  Surely just as bold, but 
also more learned.  Sonny understood that times had changed for all of them.   
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Especially Dinny.  Most certainly Dinny. 
 
The day was getting long and Sonny realized he needed to get back down to the house.  
Though wishing that perhaps it were for a home cooked meal, he knew better.  He turned 
once more to look back at the tree and the ground surrounding it.  He wanted desperately 
to find some remnant left behind that had marked that day.  But there was nothing there.  
Just the tree and tall weeds growing around it.  Sonny walked back down the hill. 
 

* * * 
 
The fire crackled inside the barn.  It was not a large fire.  Sonny had no desire to burn 
down the one piece of cover they had.  But it was enough to give himself and Frank some 
warmth as they slept.  The rabbit had been tolerable, he had to admit.  Sonny had no idea 
where Frank learned to roast one, but he was pleased to have a full belly.  And Frank was 
no less pleased when Sonny pulled out a flask. 
 
“Don’t drink too much.  Ain’t got that much left.  But it’ll keep the bones warm for 
now.” 
 
Frank did as told and only took small sips.  But he did indeed enjoy the fire that formed 
in his gut once the whisky was down.  It only lasted briefly, but it seemed to put a 
pleasant finish on a fairly decent meal. 
 
“So…how’s it feel?” 
 
Sonny did not look up at Frank’s question, but rather poked at the fire with a small stick.  
“How’s what feel?” 
 
“Comin’ home?” 
 
Now Sonny looked up and directed Frank towards the house outside with his eyes.  “This 
look like a home to you?” 
 
“No.”  Frank remained quiet for a second or two.  “I spect not.” 
 
Sonny played with the fire a bit more while Frank stretched out on his bedroll.  After a 
few minutes of silence, Frank spoke up again.  “Ya ain’t told me what happened, ya 
know.” 
 
Sonny stood and walked over to the end of the barn where the wall had started to fall 
inwards. He pulled a loose piece of wood away with some care and returned to the fire.  
Tossing it on top of the burning embers, he sat once more. “Ain’t much to tell.  Family’s 
dead.” 
 
Frank kept his gaze to the ceiling but pondered the statement.  “How’d they die?  Guess 
that’s what I mean.” 
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Sonny stretched out himself as he felt the warmth of the fire grow slightly.  “Kilt.” 
 
Silence took over for the moment as the fire played a tune of snap, pop, snap.  Sonny 
briefly turned his head to look over at Frank and he was still searching the ceiling.  
Feeling his eyelids grow heavy, he turned so his back was to the flames.  From behind 
him he finally heard,  “And that there is why you want this fella…this…” 
 
“Yeah,” Sonny quickly stopped him.  “That’s it.” 
 
“Hmmm.”  
 
Frank seemed out of words and Sonny was thankful for it.  The two of them remained 
awake for a time, the sound of the fire and the wind whipping around outside their only 
companion.  Once, Frank asked if he might have another nip of the whisky and Sonny 
rolled back over and handed him the flask without a word.  Soon after he turned back, 
they were asleep. 
 

* * * 
 
Sonny awoke with a start.  What time was it?  He stood up, allowing time enough for his 
bones to wake up as well.  He rolled his up bedding quickly and stomped on what was 
left of the fire.  Walking outside, he saw that the morning sun was bright; allowing Sonny 
to think it might be a warmer day.  He looked around for Frank.  Unfortunately, he found 
his eyes set on the house once more, or what was left of it.  Something inside of him 
seemed to draw his body towards it once more and he began walking that way.  Then 
Frank called out for him, 
 
“Hey Sonny!  Where’s this lead to?” 
 
Frank was pointing at some fences that had fallen down behind the house, but beyond 
was a large pasture, or what had been such some time ago.  Sonny turned and walked that 
way, stopping when he had a good vantage point. 
 
“That there was where we kept the horses.  Ain’t likely to be any now.” 
 
“I guess not.”  Frank started to move back towards their own horses but Sonny kept his 
gaze looking out over the field.  From where he was standing, he could look across the 
entire open space to the trees on the other side.  And instantly he recalled what lay 
beyond those trees. 
 
“Hey Frank…get them horses saddled.”  Sonny moved with some speed to help after 
instructing Frank.  They quickly had their gear packed and ready to move and Sonny 
mounted his horse with a sense of urgency. 
 
As Frank did likewise, he looked to Sonny, “Where to now?” 
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“I think I got an idea of how we might find this fella.”  Sonny answered as he kicked his 
horse into action. 
 
Neither of them spoke as they moved along down the road, but Frank could tell Sonny 
knew where he was going.  And Sonny did at that.  True, he was used to going another 
way, but he had been to town when he was a child and knew where the turn off was that 
led to his destination.  If it was still there, that is. 
 

* * * 
 
He had to admit, the road in this area was much nicer than it had been ten years ago, but 
it was the same road he and his father had traveled, he was sure of it.  When they reached 
a road that split off, Sonny knew they were there.  Not far down that lane hopefully lived 
a man that could answer some questions, or perhaps even more.  Turning his horse to the 
right, Sonny kept pace without stopping as if being pulled.  Frank followed peacefully, 
but curious as to where they were going.  But the air seemed thick with tension that he 
dared not interrupt. 
 
As they moved along, perhaps even a little faster than they had been going, the trees 
overhead gave way to a large yard.  The lush grass was a healthy green and formed a 
living circle around a front drive paved with pebbles.  Sonny struggled to recall it looking 
so when he was younger.  The place was nice, he recalled, but this seemed something out 
of Virginia or Memphis.  Even Elizabeth’s house, had it been in top shape, would have 
paled next to this. 
 
The two of them slowly came to a stop as a black man walked over and asked, “Help you 
gentlemen?” 
 
Sonny kept his gaze on the house as he looked for any signs of the family he knew lived 
there.  “You work for the Tanney’s?” 
 
“Sir?”   
 
Sonny turned his head to look at the man.  “Tanney’s.  Old man and two sons?  Bill 
Tanney was one of the sons.” 
 
The man was genuinely confused, “Sir…I don’t know nobody by that name, sir.” 
 
“Who lives here?” Frank asked. 
 
The black man turned to him with a smile.  “Mr. Alva Franklin and his mother, the 
widow Franklin lives here.” 
 
“Franklin?”  Sonny jumped down of his horse smoothly and walked towards the man.  “I 
don’t recall nobody by that name round these parts.  How long they been here?” 
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“Sir, I presume Mr. Franklin can answer that question.  Allow me to get him for ya?” 
 
The black man moved away and up the front steps, leaving the door open behind him.  
Frank dropped from his own horse and took the reins of Sonny’s.  “Ya reckon to talk with 
this fella?  I figure he ain’t the guy ya want, and all.  Maybe he got an idea where this 
other fella went.” 
 
Sonny looked back at Frank with slight bemusement.  He would have allowed it to take 
hold of him had he not been so anxious about what might happen next.  
“Yeah…somethin’ like that.  Ya catch on quick.” 
 
“Shit…jest learned, I spect.”  Frank chuckled and looked out over the yard while they 
waited.  Sonny took a few steps towards the house and was soon greeted by a short, fat 
man with a balding head, reddened by the sun.  He was younger than expected, perhaps 
not much older than Sonny.  And he smiled.  That was a good sign, Sonny figured. 
 
“What can I do for you gentlemen?”  He held out a hand for Sonny to shake and Sonny 
took it.  Firm grip, but not too firm. 
 
“I was lookin’ for an old…the fella that used to live here.  I grew up round here but ain’t 
been back for a long time.  Thought to look up some of the folks I knew back when.” 
 
“Well, I must admit, you don’t seem familiar to me.”  He smiled again, hoping not to 
offend.  “But then, we’ve just lived here for five years or so.  My mother…she fell in 
love with the house.” 
 
“This be the widow Franklin?” 
 
“Yes sir.  That’s correct.  My mother was devastated after my father died in the war.  But 
he did come into some money just before his death and thus we were far more well off 
than some…” He stopped for a moment as if embarrassed of the wealth in front of Sonny.  
“Well, we purchased the house from a Mr. Tanney.  I believe that may be the man you 
are hoping to find, yes?” 
 
Sonny remained silent as he looked up at the house once more.  “Must of cost ya a pretty 
penny.” 
 
Mr. Franklin smiled once more.  “Yes, well…no price is too much for my dear mother.  
Mr. Tanney did right well on the sale, and I can admit no displeasure at what was 
purchased.”  He turned slightly and held out his arm as if to direct them inside.  “Care for 
some lemonade…water refreshment…” 
 
Sonny did not speak.  Frank walked forward a step as if to take up the man’s offer but 
Sonny held out his arm to stop him. 
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“You gentlemen look as if you've been riding for a fair piece…I simply thought perhaps 
you might care to rest for a moment before your ride back into town.  Or are you staying 
close to here?” 
 
“Used to…” Sonny said almost inaudibly. 
 
“Beg pardon?” Mr. Franklin cupped his ear. 
 
Sonny straightened his back and lifted his shoulders without ever taking his eyes of the 
house.  “I used to live around here.  Not any more.”   
 
“I see.” 
 
Frank chimed in at that point, “Real sorry to have disturbed ya today, Mister.  We’ll jest 
move on.  Thank ya kindly.”  He put his hands on Sonny’s shoulders and moved him 
back around to his horse.  “Come on now Sonny, let’s get on up there.” 
 
Sonny brushed Frank away and lifted himself up on his horse.  He did not bother to look 
back at Mr. Franklin or the house once he had turned away, but rather moved with 
purpose back down the road they had come.  Behind him, he heard Frank ask the man, 
“Ya don’t recall where this fella…Mr. Tanney…moved after he left, do ya?” 
 
As Sonny kept his pace down the lane, he was too far away to hear what Mr. Franklin had 
answered. 
 

* * * 
 

Missouri, May 1871 
 
The sound of trickling water was overtaken by the larger deluge from above, but Sonny 
focused instead on the great feeling of relief that swept over him as he urinated.  He’d 
had a few to drink that night and it had taken a few forgotten moments to realize he even 
needed to go.  But once started, he stood there for a while, being drenched by the spring 
storm and yet as comfortable as could be thanks to his now empty bladder. 
 
Finally he finished and buttoned up his pants, turning slightly just to check if anyone was 
behind him.  They were not, though it would be difficult to tell in the darkness and rain.  
But occasional thunderclaps pierced the steady drone of rain, accompanied by flashes of 
light unfolding upon the sky.  It was an eerie moment, to be sure, each time as shadows 
played in the light and became that very thing Sonny longed to find.  But the warmth in 
his belly told him he was seeing things and he let the moment go. 
 
Shuffling back to the back door of the saloon, Sonny struggled to remember what town 
they were in.  Which saloon was this?  He and Frank had been to so many in the past few 
months.  Each one promising, but ultimately a failure.  Some had perhaps even 
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recognized the name, but most shrugged with indifference and went about their way, 
leaving Sonny with no more of an answer.   
 
Standing under an overhang, Sonny realized the sky was no longer falling on him and he 
shook himself to rid the excess wetness.  He pulled his hat from his head and gave it three 
quick shakes to dry it as much as possible.  And as he placed it back on his head, the 
lightening draped the sky once more and just behind the outhouse, Sonny could swear… 
 
He turned and went back inside.  He found his step was lighter after relieving himself and 
smiled at the prospect of putting away more drink.  He found Frank listening in on a 
conversation just a few seats down and Sonny sat quietly looking at Frank for an answer.  
Frank looked over at Sonny a time or two and then finally leaned in close, “This fella 
over here’s talkin’ about some robberies done occurred down south…near ‘bout where 
we left off…understand?” 
 
Sonny craned his neck to look over Frank’s shoulder at the two men talking.  One was 
well dressed, if rugged in the choice of clothes.  He was obviously a frontiersman with 
money.  The other was far less decked out and Sonny took him to be a local.  He did as 
Frank had done and listened closer, 
 
“So we have little choice but to move our men into position and smoke out these hard 
men.  They have done their worst and now let them see ours.” 
 
The well-dressed man was obviously confident and Sonny waited to hear the other man’s 
reaction. 
 
“Well ya sure got our support.  We been worried these robbers might head this way and I 
tell ya…I don’t like the prospect of losing that hard earned money I thought was safe in 
the bank.” 
 
“It is, sir.  Trust me.  We won’t be having troubles with these ruffians much longer.” 
 
The second man stood and shook the other’s hand.  “Good luck to ya, sir.  And make sure 
Buck gives ya that drink I promised.” 
 
“Much obliged, good sir.”  The well-dressed man stood as well and tipped his hat before 
sitting once more and taking a draw from his drink. 
 
Sonny looked at Frank and Frank returned the worried visage.  As if thinking as one, they 
both slowly made their way the few seats down the bar and next to the gentleman sitting 
there. 
 
“Heard tell ya had some business south a here?  Hope I ain’t intrudin’ but I jest wanted to 
give our support.”  Sonny’s smile was a good fake and this man believed it. 
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“Well…thank you, sir.  I must say...this town is right friendly and certainly supportive of 
the U.S. Marshals.” 
 
Marshals, eh?  Risky business.  Sonny kept up his smile.  “We sure are.  Are you a 
marshal yerself?” 
 
The well-dressed man returned the smile at this question.  “Heavens no.  I should be so 
brave.  No, good sir.  I am but a supporter as well, though I have been considered lucky 
enough to accompany them on this hunt.  Rode in from the territories just this week to 
meet with them.  They’ve gathered a rather strong group.” 
 
“Well that is a worry off the mind,” Frank stood and let Sonny take the seat.  Sonny 
leaned in close to the man as he took it. 
 
“Now…I wonder if there might be more room on this adventure.  Ya think they might 
hire on a few more hands?” 
 
“Well, I am sure I wouldn’t know.  But they have been taking advantage of the local 
knowledge.  I understand that a man from the south, near where they are operating, is 
assisting in hunting these men down.” 
 
“Really?”  Sonny was now more curious than ever.  “Don’t mind if I ask where this is, do 
ya?” 
 
“Well, I see no…actually though…perhaps I should not say.” 
 
Sonny sat back, feigning offense. 
 
“No…no…I did not mean, sir, that I feared you a low person, but rather…well, I just 
don’t know that I should be spreading this too far and wide, if you can understand.” 
 
The loud boom from thunder shook the saloon briefly as the man flinched.  Sonny closed 
his eyes for a split second and then opened them to hold out his hand.  “Much obliged for 
the conversation, friend.  No offense taken, neither.  Jest keen to help out my fellow man 
and all.  I wish ya luck.” 
 
“Sure do, Mister,” Frank added. 
 
“Well thank you, good sirs.  Mighty kind of you.” 
 
“Well…we best get to turnin’ in. Big day for us tomorrow too.”  Sonny took a few steps 
back and motioned for Frank to go. 
 
“Yes, well I should turn in myself soon.” The well-dressed man nodded at the two 
gentlemen and then went back to his drink.  Sonny and Frank made their way to the front 
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of the saloon and took one more look at the man at the bar.  As lightening filled the air 
outside, they moved through the doors and out into the elements once more. 
 
“They’ve been found…somehow,” Sonny was quick to say as he moved thoughts around 
in his mind trying to find some order to them. 
 
Frank kept his gaze towards the front of the saloon, but he recognized the same as Sonny.  
“We gonna head back that way?” 
 
“Dammit!”  Sonny exclaimed.  “We ain’t found nary a trace up here.” 
 
“Maybe we did,” Frank quickly turned to Sonny.  “He said somethin’ about a local 
helpin’ ‘em.  Didn’t you say this fella worked for the Yanks durin’ the war?” 
 
“Yeah…but…” 
 
“But what?” 
 
“That’s jest coincidence.  No way he…” And Sonny stopped as the thoughts fell into 
place.  Maybe he was this guide.  What Frank said was true.  Maybe that explained why 
there was so little trace of him in towns.  Tanney had taken to living on the land – a 
tracker.  “Could he?” 
 
“Maybe,” Frank nodded as he pulled Sonny off the porch and around the side of this 
building.  “And the thing we got to find out right now is when this thing’s gonna 
happen.” 
 
Sonny nodded.  Frank was right.  They may not have enough time to get there.  But the 
man inside could be quite helpful in determining that.  So they waited.  An hour went by, 
as they were soaked to the bone by rain.  They remained quiet and hidden in the ally 
beside the saloon, only the lightening there to give them away.  Frank moved back out 
onto the street a few times just to check on the comings and goings.  Finally, he motioned 
back that the man was coming. 
 
Frank nodded his hat as the man passed and before he knew it, Frank was pulling him 
back into the ally.  Sonny took over as they reached their hiding spot. 
 
“What do you want…what is this?”  The man was truly frightened. 
 
“Jest a bit more information ‘bout this here raid I hear tell about.”  Sonny was calm, 
which frightened the man even more. 
 
“I’ve told you everything.  I should have known you people were too nice.  Just a bunch 
of degenerate thieves!” 
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Sonny backhanded the man, busting his lip.  Blood ran down his chin as he half-heartedly 
spit.  “What?  What more do ya want?” 
 
“When?  When’s this thing gonna happen?” 
 
The man shook his head at first, but the threat of another blow had him talking.  “A 
month…one month from now.  Down by the caves…the foothills.” 
 
“You got any idea what this fella…this guide’s name is?”  Sonny grabbed the man’s coat 
and pulled him close.  “The name!” 
 
“I don’t know…I told you…I’m not a marshal…I’m just in it for reward.” 
 
“Well here’s some reward for ya.”  Sonny pounded a fist into the man’s belly, doubling 
him over in pain.  Sonny walked away and out towards the street.  As thunder clapped in 
the sky, a gun shot behind him accompanied a flash of lightening.  He doubted anyone 
else even heard it, but he had.  Sonny turned to see Frank standing over the man with a 
smoking gun. 
 
“What the hell, Frank?”  Sonny rushed back over. 
 
“I gave him another gift,” Frank chuckled.  “He ain’t gonna be gettin’ no reward from 
findin’ our gang.” 
 
Sonny grabbed Frank by the collar and pulled him out on the street and towards the 
livery.  He was silent the whole time and Frank was unaware of this mood.  It frightened 
him and he dared not ask what was going on.  They reached the horses and quietly 
saddled them.  Leaving without a word to the stable master, the rode out of town and 
towards the south.  Later, Sonny would think about chastising Frank for his actions.  But 
instead, he kept quiet, his mind on their destination.  Hopefully they would arrive in 
time…maybe just in time.  Certainly in time enough for Sonny to meet Tanney once 
more on a field of battle, any kind of field.  All Sonny needed was two seconds and a 
pistol.  If only that moment were soon. 
 

* * * 
 

Missouri, May 1871 
 
The horses stepped carefully as they maneuvered through the rocky foothills of the Ozark 
Mountains.  Sonny allowed his to go slow, but Frank seemed hell bent on getting there 
immediately. 
 
“Take her easy.  You don’t want her to twist nothin’.” 
 
Frank eased back and allowed his own horse to find her footing.  “Ain’t much further, is 
it?” 
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“No.  Jest up ahead there.”  Sonny pointed to two elephant sized rocks, one seemingly 
balanced on the other.  “That’s the turn off.  We head west for a half a mile and then 
we’re there.” 
 
They both reached the rocks and made a sharp turn, heading through brush and up hill at 
a steeper climb.  They flattened out finally and pushed through the woods until they came 
to one of the cave’s entrances.   Sonny dismounted and signaled for Frank to do the same. 
 
“We can lead the horses in there, but it’s a pretty tight fit.”  They both moved closer to 
the entrance and suddenly were in darkness rather than the mid-day light.  The 
temperature inside the cave was a good thirty to forty degrees cooler than the outside. 
 
“Feels good in here,” Frank stopped for a moment to look around.  “Awfully dark 
though.” 
 
“Yep.  Best ya watch for them rocks above and below.  They can trip ya up good and 
then we’ll have to shoot ya.” 
 
The humor was lost on Frank as he was now keenly trying to examine both the floor and 
ceiling of the cave.  The stalactites and stalagmites had formed long ago but were a 
constant reminder that anyone in this cave was just a visitor.  They had the added benefit 
of making movement through the cave slow going and thus made anyone’s presence 
fairly well known if guarded.  These were. 
 
A gun moved slowly and found a rest just at Sonny’s head.  Cocked quickly, Sonny 
stopped all movement and hollered out for Frank to do the same.  Then laughter 
followed. 
 
“Damn, Sonny.  Ya thought I was gonna shoot ya?”  Gus moved from the shadows and 
tried to look at Sonny in the slim light available. 
 
“Didn’t rightly know, but I figured as much.”  Sonny felt the beat of his heart slow and 
smiled slightly. 
 
“A man ought to be more careful,” Gus remained playful. 
 
“Maybe…but not today.  Where’s Barnes?” 
 
Gus produced a torch and lit it so they could see where they were going.  They moved 
further through the wet walls of reddish rock until they reached the makeshift 
encampment.  The only ones there were Barnes, Hollis and Ed.  The only signs of anyone 
else were the few cots set up to sleep on and several empty bottles that had rolled to 
different corners. 
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Barnes sat on a cot next to a small run off pond deep in the cave.  The light from Gus’ 
torch made him turn and recognize their visitors. 
 
“Well, Sonny me boy.”  His smile was effortless but the cautious look in his eye spoke a 
different tune.  “I was beginning to wonder if you would return to us.” 
 
Hollis and Ed gathered as Frank and Sonny handed the reins of their horses to Gus.  After 
he led them away, Barnes stood and walked over, putting his arm around Sonny’s 
shoulder.  “I must admit, it is not a moment too soon.” 
 
“Ya got that right.  Me and Frank heard tell that a posse was headin’ this way.” 
 
“Really?”  Barnes allowed his smile to fade.  “And when might this have been?” 
 
“Jest two weeks ago.  Man what told us this said it was to happen in a month.” 
 
“Well…then we had best begin packing up.” 
 
Sonny was visibly irritated.  “Ain’t ya heard what I said?” 
 
“Of course, Sonny.”  Barnes moved back to his cot and began folding it up.  “We are 
certainly aware of the elements out for our heads.” 
 
“Ya mean you knew this?” 
 
Barnes never looked up.  “Certainly.”   
 
“Then what in hell are ya still doin’ here?” 
 
Gus had moved back to the area and was packing up his gear when he heard this, 
“Waitin’ fer you, Sonny.”  He stood and walked over.  “I told Barnes here that we wasn’t 
goin’ nowhere until you returned.” 
 
“Well that’s mighty nice of ya and all, but that kind of shit’ll get ya killed.” 
 
Barnes turned at this.  “Well then perhaps you might explain why you returned, Sonny.  
Why not take the moment to leave this merry band and strike off on your own?” 
 
“Well…” Sonny remained quiet after that. 
 
“We think maybe the man he’s lookin’ for might be with ‘em,” Frank chimed in. 
 
“Is that so?” Barnes cocked an eyebrow and walked back towards Sonny.  “Came back to 
get your revenge instead, didn’t you?” 
 
Sonny kept the scowl on his face but nodded. 
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“And what if this man you seek is not one of the lawmen?  What then?” 
 
Sonny did not know the answer.  “I spect I might…” 
 
“Yes?”  Barnes teased. 
 
“Hell, Barnes, I don’t know.  Never did.” 
 
“And what have you found so far. If I may ask?  Anything?” 
 
Sonny was silent, hoping to find any way to answer other than ‘no’ but he found none.  
“Home’s deserted…ain’t a town between here and the Mississippi that heard of the 
sumbitch…” 
 
“Seems a dead end, yes?”  Barnes could sense the dejection Sonny was feeling and 
placed his arm around him once more, “Sonny.  Don’t you realize that you are home 
now?  This…we…are your home.” 
 
Sonny pulled away and started walking to where Gus had taken the horses. 
 
“What is it that you plan to do now, Sonny?  Confront these men by yourself?” 
 
Sonny did not turn around, as he answered, “Hadn’t figured that out yet.” 
 
“Well perhaps you might come with us and we can formulate a plan.  I’ve sent the rest of 
the men on to Kansas.  We are to meet them when we have cleared this place.  But we 
cannot stay here, and you should not either.” 
 
“Sonny,” Frank pulled at Sonny’s arm.  “He’s right.  We got to move on outta here.  
There’s time enough to deal with this fella if they really are after us.” 
 
“Listen to him, Sonny.  It’s more serious than you assume,” Barnes added. 
 
Sonny turned at this, “What do ya mean?” 
 
“They have our likenesses, Sonny.  Sketches…of all of us.”  Barnes waited for Sonny to 
answer.  When he did not readily, Barnes continued, “Word spread and the bankers tired 
of our actions.  I suppose we should be pleased to know we are famous.” 
 
Sonny did not chuckle along with Barnes or assume there was any fun to be had in this.  
“Ain’t after bein’ famous, Barnes.  How long have they been out?” 
 
“Hard to say, really.  But the last bank we tried to rob was a failure.  Poor Tiny Martin 
was killed as we tried to escape.  I knew we had some time to wait here for you to return.  
But we were cutting it close.” 
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“Well, if our faces are out there, then there ain’t no place to go.” 
 
“I doubt they have spread the word that far just yet, Sonny.  We still have some time.  
Besides, I had frankly tired of this state of yours.  Too settled if you ask me.” 
 
Gus walked up next to Sonny, “Come on, Sonny boy.  Let’s get on out a here.  We’ll take 
a look at this fella when we get to Kansas.  If they’s after us, surely they’ll follow.  And 
better to be out in the open…on familiar ground, right?” 
 
“Ain’t no such thing as familiar ground when yer a dead man, Gus.” 
 
“Hell, ya know what I mean, Sonny.” 
 
Frank nodded his head to agree with Gus, “He’s right Sonny.  And I know this corporal 
over to Fort Dodge.  He owes me pretty big from cards and he might be able to get some 
information about this fella.” 
 
“Fort Dodge!?!  Why don’t we jest ride on into Washington and surrender?” 
 
“Sonny, this ain’t the war,” Gus laughed slightly.  “Them army boys ain’t got no local 
jurisdiction.  Specially not over to Dodge itself.  That town’s the best bet for us right 
now.  Ain’t got no law to speak of and plenty of folks willin’ to keep their trap shut for 
the right amount of coin.” 
 
“I might listen to your companions, Sonny, were I you.”  Barnes went back to packing his 
things. 
 
“Well ya ain’t me,” Sonny tried to remain obstinate.  “I ain’t found shit up here and that 
there’s the only reason I came this way.  And the whole time…” 
 
“Aww, cut out the moanin over there,” Hollis shouted as he took his gear back to the 
horses.  “If yer comin’ then let’s go.  If not, then stay and see if I give a shit.  Jest shut yer 
God damned mouth about it and do some fuckin’ thing.” 
 
Barnes handed Ed his bundle and gestured that he take them to the horses as well.  “Well 
I never assumed you would be blamed for talking too much, Sonny, but there it is.”  He 
laughed slightly as he placed his arm around Sonny once again and walked with him for a 
moment.  Quietly he spoke, “Sonny, I would do anything I could to assist your search.  It 
grieves me that we must move on from here with so little known about what it is you 
seek.  But there is time enough for all things, and from a position of safety, we might 
accomplish this.” 
 
When Sonny did not answer, he continued, “I see no reason to tempt the fates at present 
and serve you up to these men after us.  For all you know, this man you wish to find is 
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not among them.  Do you suspect you might be able to seek him out from behind bars?  
Or dead?” 
 
This got Sonny’s attention. “No.” 
 
“Good.  Then it is settled.  You will join us in our journey back to Kansas.  From there, I 
promise, we shall do all we can to discern if this is in fact your man.” 
 
“And if it ain’t?” Sonny was quick to ask. 
 
“Then we shall endeavor to find him once things have cooled down.  This I promise, 
Sonny.” 
 
Sonny looked at Barnes askew. 
 
“Do you not believe me?” Barnes asked, a hurt look in his eye. 
 
Sonny wanted to say that he did not, but rather left it alone.  He simply nodded and pulled 
himself away from Barnes and back towards Frank.  “Let’s get the horses and move out.” 
 
Frank wasted no time.  Sharing a quick smile with Gus, he followed Sonny towards the 
horses.  Soon, all of them were leading their mounts through the other side of the cave 
and finally out into the open air once more.  It would take some time to reach Dodge as 
they did their best to cover their trail, which meant they had to take a longer route.  But 
eventually they would make it there, Sonny in tow.  He had fought every instinct he had 
not to stay in Missouri and make sure this tracker was or was not Tanney.  But he had to 
admit the logic – if Tanney was a tracker, then he would track Sonny to Dodge.  And if 
so, then Sonny would have his day.  In truth, the place never mattered.  Only the deed.  
And this was all that was on Sonny’s mind the entire time. 
 

* * * 
 

Kansas, July 1871 
 
Sonny, Barnes and Hollis sat at a table in the Lone Star Restaurant enjoying a fine steak 
meal.  Well, Barnes and Hollis were enjoying their meal.  Sonny remained alert, if not 
also a bit pensive.  He kept his gaze on Front Street just beyond the window next to him.  
It was a small but quickly growing town, Dodge, and the newly built buildings looked 
somewhat out of place next to the filthy habits of cowboys, soldiers, buffalo hunters and 
even a few outlaws eating their supper. 
 
Barnes had chatted up the table for the past hour as they waited for Gus to return from the 
livery.  He had taken longer than expected, but Sonny was certain Gus had stopped for a 
cold beer at the Saloon.  Not only did it have ice, it also had dancing girls and Gus had 
not stopped talking about them since he had arrived.  In fact, Sonny figured most of the 
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fellas were over there rather than doing what Barnes had instructed, which was finding 
lodgings.  This was the current topic of conversation. 
 
“I told ‘em the best one.  Don’t ya worry ‘bout that Mr. Barnes,” Hollis played the loyal 
servant. 
 
“Well they had better report back soon.  This is not a time for the men to lose themselves 
in revelry but rather a time to be of like mind and action.  Don’t you think Sonny?” 
 
Barnes had asked a Sonny occupied elsewhere.  It took a second time asking to get a 
response, “Huh?  Oh…sure Barnes.” 
 
“Sonny, do I sense you already in the midst of your battle?” 
 
“Cut the shit, Barnes,” Sonny was quick to reply.  He was in no mood for head games.  
“I’m jest wonderin’ if Frank’s havin’ any luck from them soldiers.  Shit…I hate him even 
talkin’ to the cocksuckers.” 
 
“Well, we certainly have colorful entertainment tonight.” 
 
Neither the response nor the smile on Barnes’ face interrupted Sonny’s mood.  “Oh come 
now, Sonny.  Time will give you the answer if you have the patience to let her.  Eat and 
enjoy yourself.  There is time enough for brooding later.  And it certainly won’t send 
Frank back to us with any more speed.” 
 
Sonny kept his eyes on the street, watching each person as they went past the window.  
He reached for his fork and pulled some small amount onto it and brought it to his mouth, 
but did so with little satisfaction.  Barnes sighed and turned back to Hollis, “Well, it is not 
for a lack of trying, certainly.” 
 
Sonny paid him no mind and through the window, watched a middle-aged man with gray 
whiskers and stubble as he moved quickly towards the restaurant, dust flowing behind in 
his footsteps.  His white shirt was plastered to his skin with sweat and his face was red, 
from the sun or anger Sonny could not tell.  Five other men followed closely behind and 
Sonny did not have to look to see that they were all armed.  Every man in Dodge was 
armed. 
 
Sonny slowly moved his arm to his side, but not yet saying anything to Barnes.  In less 
than a minute later, it would not matter.  The man burst through the door to the restaurant 
and made a beeline to their table. 
 
“John Barnes!  You son of a possum fucked whore!  They said you was in town but I 
refused to believe ‘em!  But here ya sit, so it must be true.” 
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Barnes looked up with a calm visage and elegant smile, “I’m not sure we’ve had the 
plea…” and then he recognized the man.  Sonny could swear his face went ashen, but 
Barnes remained ever the good actor.  “Stilton…Albert…this is certainly a…surprise.” 
 
“I’ll God damn bet it is.  Last time ya saw me, ya figured me for dead I’m thinkin’.” 
 
Barnes stood and every man behind Stilton went for his gun.  Of course, Sonny and 
Hollis were forced to return the favor.  And now, the fine meal of steak and eggs had 
turned sour.  Stilton cracked a wicked smile, knowing he finally had Barnes in a 
vulnerable place.  Sonny watched with fascination and not a little bit of joy, truth be told. 
 
“Now look here,” Barnes began with a more diplomatic tact, “I see no reason for this fine 
establishment to see our blood run down its walls.  We can surely discuss this…” 
 
“Seems to me the time for discussion done passed, Barnes.  I tried to talk ya out of 
leavin’ me with them injuns fifteen years ago.  Course, what ya didn’t count on was my 
brother Billy.  He come up jest in time to keep me from bein’ scalped.” 
 
Looking up at Stilton’s mangy crop of gray hair, Barnes could not help but reply, “Thank 
goodness for that.” 
 
Stilton obviously did not appreciate the humor and took a step closer to Barnes, almost as 
if he was ready to reach down and turn the table over in front of him.  But a rush by the 
door caught his attention and all turned to see Gus and Ed backed with all four of Barnes’ 
remaining men, guns drawn and angry looks on their face.  The stand off had turned, at 
least slightly, and now Stilton backed up once more. 
 
“You see, Albert, I have not lost my ability to find good talent.  As I suggested, however, 
we may have a chance here to discuss things.  Perhaps at least spare the evening and kill 
one another tomorrow?” 
 
Stilton smiled at this.  He turned and allowed a few laughs to escape as he looked at each 
of his men and then the ones by the door.  He laughed even harder as he turned back to 
Barnes. 
 
“Brother…I tell ya what…I’ll give ya the night.  Fact is, ya ain’t got too much longer no 
how.  Hear tell ya got some tough hombres after ya for God knows what, but I can paint a 
picture.  Truth is…some places ya don’t even need to.  It’s right there on the wall.  I been 
lookin’ at yer ugly face for a good six months now jest waitin’ for the moment I run into 
ya.  And tomorrow’s jest a good a day as any, I spect.  Hell, might even have me some 
help when the time comes.” 
 
Barnes never removed his own smile and gave a slight nod of his head, “Very well.  And 
I do hope they have done me some justice this time.  The artists never do get it right.” 
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Stilton let out another hearty guffaw, “Barnes…ya sure ain’t lost yer sense of humor.  I’ll 
give ya that.  Don’t think you’ll be laughin’ too hard t’morning.”  He slowly backed up 
and motioned with his head that the other men should do the same.  They walked out the 
door as Gus and Ed parted to make way for them.  There was a shoulder bump that might 
have started something more serious, but nobody was really sure who threw it.  Rather, 
Stilton’s men walked calmly back out on the street and away leaving Barnes breathing a 
little heavier. 
 
“That was certainly exciting,” he said matter-of-factly as he sat.  “I do indeed need to 
take better care of my leavings.” 
 
Sonny watched him cut a small portion of his steak as if nothing had happened; yet he 
seemed to be talking to himself. 
 
“Yes…that one was troublesome.  And could be again it seems.  What to do?”  Barnes 
reached out and poured himself another glass of wine, though perhaps a little larger than 
he usually poured.  Pulling the wine back to his lips, he stopped mid air, the glass as 
tantalizing as the thought in his mind.  “Indeed.”   
 
As he finally completed the motion and took a sip, he turned to Sonny and Hollis 
perplexed.  “Won’t the two of you please sit?  Let us at least finish the meal.” 
 
“Barnes?  Ya saw that fella there was gonna shoot ya, yeah?”  Sonny wanted to return to 
his seat but was too intrigued by Barnes’ mood. 
 
“Yes…yes, of course Sonny.  Sit and I will explain.  Please.”  He made a large gesture to 
follow and Sonny took his chair.  Hollis had motioned for Gus and Ed to take the others 
out and returned to his own seat looking at Sonny as if to ask what the hell just happened. 
 
“Ya might start with why the hell he was supposed to be dead but ain’t,” Sonny leaned 
forward and rested his elbows on the table, his left hand grabbing a fist. 
 
Barnes looked back out over the room with a far away thought and finally turned back to 
Sonny, “He was expendable, frankly.  And becoming a burden.”  He nodded his head 
towards Hollis, “It was before I found him…and you.  Stilton was a greedy man, and was 
want to withhold amounts.  What’s more, he was lazy.  We had plenty of work in those 
years before the war and he would constantly be gone for days at a time…weeks!  You 
could not count on him and when he did finally make good on his talent, he was always 
short.  This is not the kind of man I wish to work with.” 
 
“Well then why ain’t he dead already?” Hollis asked, knowing most men weren’t so 
lucky. 
 
“That is…or shall I say, was…a good question.  Apparently I had not counted on the 
brother.  Pity that.”  He remained unflappable, and Sonny had to admit, it was impressive.  
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“I really should have known better.  I had assumed he would be away.”  Barnes bit into 
another small piece of meat and chewed deliberately. 
 
Sonny motioned to a bartender that wasn’t there.  “Damn restaurants.  Come on…let’s 
get on over to the saloon.” 
 
“Sonny!  Ya think that’s best what with this fella out there gunnin’ fer Barnes here?”  
Hollis sat back, incredulous. 
 
Barnes nodded, still chewing.  “Yes…perhaps Mr. Hollis is correct.  I dare say we should 
perhaps retire and determine what we are to do with this gentlemen and his cohorts.” 
 
“Well I need a drink, Barnes.  And lesson ya plan on killin’ ‘em while they sleep, I don’t 
see what we can do right this minute.” 
 
Sonny looked at Barnes, questioning, but received a very serious look in return.  His 
question might just have been answered in the look and Sonny almost did a double take.  
“That’s it?  Ya really do mean to take ‘em out in…” 
 
“Come now, Sonny.  Let us not worry about that just yet.” 
 
Sonny kept his stern brow pointed at Barnes. 
 
“Go and have your drink, but please do not tarry.  We shall have to put our heads together 
on this one.  I believe he has sold our names to the men that have followed us, and that 
begs our attention, to be sure.” 
 
Sonny stood, anger beginning to flush his cheeks red.  “I’m gonna go have my drink.  
And when I return, I think we best start thinkin’ about how to get the hell out of here if 
that’s true.”   
 
He started to walk away and Barnes stood to stop him.  “Sonny…” he started, but stopped 
when Sonny turned to hear him.  He remained silent for a split second and then followed 
with a changed mind, “Never mind.  We will see you in a little while, and perhaps Frank 
will have returned with word.  Do not be long.” 
 
Sonny nodded and walked out the door, pausing only slightly to find his mental compass.  
His direction clear, he turned and spied the saloon four doors down.  His first objective 
was to find a drink.  His second, to find Gus.  And his third?  Well, perhaps after another 
drink he’d figure that out. 
 

* * * 
 
Sonny leaned against the wall, catching his breath.  He looked down to his revolver and 
felt the heat in his hands from the rapid fire she had produced.  He allowed his eyes to 
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look up but he was extremely careful not to raise his head.  A bullet whizzed by the 
bottom of the window frame less than a foot from the very thing Sonny wished to protect. 
 
He looked over to Gus, likewise down on the floor and taking cover under the long since 
shot out windows of the dry goods store.  Shaking his head softly from left to right, 
Sonny struggled to recall how he had gotten into this mess in the first place.  It should 
have been simple…have a drink, find Gus and take off.  If Barnes wanted to come, fine. 
If not, that was OK too.  But Sonny knew his face might be plastered in some crude form 
over much of the Midwest, but his name was most likely still foreign to anyone wishing 
to know.  He could lose himself somewhere in the vast spread of the American landscape.  
But not tonight, thanks once again to Barnes. 
 
Another shot buried itself in the floor by Sonny’s foot and he yelled out for Gus to cover 
him.  Gus quickly sat up and turned, firing heavily out into the street.  To follow, Sonny 
stood blocking his body with the wall, and slammed his hand down against the hammer 
of his Colt revolver sending four deadly volleys against the would be killers spread 
around outside.  He hoped at least one connected. 
 
Sitting once again, he looked over to Gus and nodded.  Both reloaded their weapons and 
Sonny allowed his mind to look back just an hour before.  He had been having a very 
nice drink of whiskey, allowing his head to cool.  He’d been angry with Barnes for not 
just putting him at risk once more, but also potentially ruining his search for Tanney.  But 
he had begun having second thoughts on that.  It took Gus walking up to leave that train 
of thought right there. 
 
Gus had a worried look on his face and upon being asked, told of watching Stilton and his 
men leave the restaurant.  Following, along with Ed, they had watched the men gather 
near the corral and wait.  Eventually, four or five more men showed up and they all made 
their way back to the restaurant where Hollis and Barnes were still finishing their meal.  
It was then that Gus rushed to the saloon to tell Sonny. 
 
“Ya best come quick.  I think somethin’ bad’s about to happen,” he’d said.  And upon 
walking out of the saloon, Sonny could see exactly what he meant.  Just past them, 
Stilton and now ten men were cautiously sweeping down the street, fanned out to cover it 
entirely.  At that moment, they stood between Sonny and Gus on one side and the 
restaurant on the other.  Ed and the other four Barnes men had since gathered outside of 
the saloon as well, and quickly saw what Sonny and Gus were seeing.  In the midst of 
this, Barnes walked out the door, turning to say something to Hollis.  For a reason that 
Sonny was still not sure of, Gus had hollered out, “Barnes!”  The stupid man! 
 
Barnes’ head turned to see who had shouted and guns were quickly produced by all 
present.  Soon, shooting covered the entire street; smoke mixing with shouting and in 
short order, Ed and two other men had been shot down.  Sonny had little choice but to 
pull and shoot and he and Gus had been pinned down by the dry goods store.  A shattered 
window later, they had found some safety inside.  Barnes and Hollis, as best as Sonny 
had been able to tell, had fought their way down the street towards the saloon meeting up 
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with his remaining two men.  The four of them were doing their best to rain down havoc 
on his would be assassins, but this Stilton had apparently come with strength. 
 
Sonny lowered himself onto his belly and crawled towards the door.  He was able to see 
out onto the street slightly without exposing himself and saw three men gathered behind a 
wagon.  He could not see Stilton, nor how many others were still alive and firing.  He 
trained his weapon on one of the three.  He fired.  And then there were two.  As they 
turned to face the dry goods store, Gus lifted himself and fired four or five times to catch 
their attention.  Sonny fired once more. The remaining man moved around to cover 
himself from that side of the street.  Sonny cursed silently and moved back to behind the 
window. 
 
“We got to get out of here,” he looked over to Gus.  He was greeted with a nod and a 
shrug. 
 
“How do ya expect we do that?” 
 
“The livery is behind the saloon.  If we can get across the street, we can sneak out the 
back.” 
 
Gus laughed, “That’s sounds a hell of a lot easier that it’s gonna be, Sonny-boy.” 
 
“No shit.  You got a better plan?” 
 
When Gus remained silent, Sonny knew he had to make good on the idea.  He had not 
thought this far ahead.  He motioned for Gus to get up and move further into the store.  
“Gather anything ya can.  It don’t matter what kind of ammunition, jest get it.  We can 
divvy it up once we get across.” 
 
He watched Gus do as he was told and Sonny turned back on his stomach.  He peered out 
into the street once more and tried to pivot his body to see further to the right.  He had no 
idea how strong Stilton’s guns were on that side of the street, but a surprise run might get 
them across before anyone knew what was happening.  Sonny rolled back and saw Gus 
approach with belts and boxes full of badly needed supplies.  They both grabbed some 
bags lying on the floor and filled them, each strapping it on their shoulders. 
 
“Ya ready?”  Sonny looked to Gus with wild eyes.  Gus was not, but then again, he never 
truly would be.  When Sonny jumped the window frame and began to run across the 
street, Gus had little choice but to follow into the pouring fire that greeted them.  He was 
not sure how he made it across, but only that once safely there, he punched Sonny in the 
shoulder with such force that his own fist hurt. 
 
“What the hell?!”  Sonny screamed. 
 
“That’s fer almost getting’ me killed, ya sumbitch!”  Gus answered as he sat up and 
turned enough to find a safe hiding spot from the street. 
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Sonny threw the bag off his shoulder into the middle of the room.  It slid until it rested 
against Barnes’ leg.  He sat under a table, calmly reloading his own gun and turned to 
look at Sonny with a smile. 
 
“Glad you could join us, old friend.  It appears Mr. Stilton’s offer was not in good faith.” 
 
“I guess ya could say that,” Sonny yelled across the room.  “Now what the hell are we 
gonna do about it?” 
 
Barnes did not answer but rather moved swiftly towards the front of the saloon and 
positioned himself under a window. Hollis joined and both started firing out into the 
street once again.  Gus joined as well and Sonny thought to himself, What the hell?  
Lifting himself to see over the frame, he let loose a volley of his own and swore he 
caught at least two in the process.  Dead or not, he did not know. 
 
He jumped past Gus and sat on the floor next to Barnes, reloading his gun once again.  
“Where are the others?” 
 
Barnes was silent as he pointed to the floor by the bar.  Hollis and Barnes were the only 
two left, as Lester and Nate lay dead. 
 
Sonny turned back to Barnes, his worry outweighing his anger.  “Look here…we got to 
get movin’.” 
 
“Not so fast, my good man.  Stilton has yet to show his head long enough for me to 
relieve him of it.” 
 
“What the hell good is that gonna do, Barnes?  Dead or not, them others ain’t gonna stop 
firin’.  Who the hell knows how many he’s got?  And he said them marshal’s are comin’ 
soon.” 
 
“Be still, Sonny.  They could not possibly arrive in such short order.  He only meant to 
scare us with such a ruse and then ambush me later, as you can well see.” 
 
“Don’t matter one or t’other.  Fact is, we can either die here or get movin’ and live.  The 
horses are jest out back.  Let’s not make this some sort of last stand, Barnes.  I ain’t ready 
for that!” 
 
Barnes stopped what he was doing and looked over to Sonny.  “That’s a positive step, my 
boy.  And what’s more, I am not ready for such either.  I certainly did not put us in this 
situation.” 
 
“The hell ya didn’t!  It’s yer God damned carelessness that allowed these boys to come 
down on us!” 
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“It is of no use to quibble at the moment, Sonny.  Perhaps we might extricate ourselves 
from this predicament before we begin assigning blame and settling scores?” 
 
His hard face was greeted with an equally determined Sonny.  “You can bet yer ass we’ll 
take care of that later Barnes.  For now, all I care about is movin’ towards the back and 
out to the barn.” 
 
His response was silence and a shocked look on Barnes’ face.  He pointed towards the 
street and Sonny lifted himself long enough to see what Barnes was pointing to.  Behind 
Stilton’s men, a lone horse was swiftly moving down the street, shots being fired in a 
constant barrage.  It and the rider barreled through the remaining men lined up across the 
road, trampling one laid out in the middle, and came to a heavy stop in front of the 
saloon. 
 
The look of pride and horror that came across Sonny’s face was too quick to get the 
words from his mouth.  He was trying to say, “Look out!”  But before the words 
departed, Sonny watched Frank turn, smile and buckle under the weight of two shots to 
the shoulder.  He was quick off his horse as he had been in the process of getting down 
anyway, but the shock of the hits threw him to the ground with a thud. 
 
“Cover me!” Sonny shouted as he was quick out the door and used Frank’s horse to block 
the heavy fire that greeted his exit.  Lifting Frank over his shoulder, he turned quickly 
and dove back into the saloon. 
 
Barnes slammed what little door was left and helped Sonny lay Frank out on the floor. 
 
“Ya OK kid?”  Sonny was quick to ask. 
 
“Damn you, Sonny Gamble,” a throaty voice returned the question.  “I told ya never to 
call me kid.” 
 
Sonny smiled, patting Frank’s shoulder down to find the wound.  He ripped part of 
Frank’s shirt and applied it to the two holes he found with pressure.  “It’ll be fine, jest a 
scratch.”  He looked to Barnes, “Now can we get the hell gone from here?” 
 
Barnes nodded, a loss now recognized in his mind.  “We might as well.  There is little 
this man can do to me that is not already done.  So be it.” 
 
As Barnes moved to stand, Frank reached up with his good arm and grabbed Sonny’s 
shoulder.  “Sonny…I got to tell ya…” 
 
“Tell me later, Frank.  We need to move.”  He ignored his friend and lifted him once 
again onto his shoulder.  “Gus…Hollis…come on.  Let’s get!” 
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Both men answered without further thought, moving behind Sonny out the rear door of 
the saloon.  Barnes stood silently by himself for a second or two before following, 
leaving one last glance at yet another close call.  And it was not over. 
 
The four of them made quick time across the grassy yard towards the livery; Hollis and 
Gus forced to fight a rear guard action as one of Stilton’s men had taken a position on the 
roof.  They reached the barn and Barnes threw open the large door, providing some slight 
coverage.  Sonny was behind it just in time for a shot that buried itself deep in the wood 
just past Sonny’s head. 
 
Once all four were inside, Barnes shut the door and went for his horse.  “We won’t have 
long before they all head in this direction.” 
 
Hollis nodded and moved towards his own horse.  Gus helped Sonny rest Frank on the 
floor as the kid hollered out, “I’m tellin’ ya…it’s about to get a whole lot hotter!” 
 
Barnes lifted himself up on top of his mount as he looked over.  “What in the devil is he 
talking about?” 
 
“Them marshals…they’re comin’.”  Frank allowed his head to rest on the ground again 
after straining to talk. 
 
“Ya mean…” Sonny grabbed Frank’s head between his two hands, “the marshals were 
over to the fort?  Ya saw ‘em?” 
 
Frank tried to nod his head and Barnes chuffed.  “Nonsense.  We’ve spent two months 
losing them through the mountains.” 
 
“They…they been hot on our tracks…the whole time.  Right on top of us.”  Frank 
allowed himself to close his eyes and Sonny slapped him lightly in the face. 
 
“Wake up…ya hear?  Who’d ya talk to?  How do ya know it’s them?” 
 
“The tracker…” Frank struggled to say.  He coughed heavily and rested his head on the 
ground again, but Sonny would not let him stay silent. 
 
“Who?!” 
 
Frank used his good arm to bring his hand to his throat.  Rubbing it as if to sooth the pain, 
he was clearly having difficulty speaking.  “His name…” 
 
“What’s his name?”  Sonny stayed glued on Frank. 
 
“He talked to me…” 
 
“You talked to Tanney?” 
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“Will…William…” Frank struggled. 
 
“William Tanney?  Bill Tanney?  It’s him?” 
 
“William…McElderry…” was all Frank could say before he passed out. 
 
Sonny could not move.  His eyes remained focus on Frank’s face, his hands resting on the 
ground to either side of Frank’s head.  Barnes shifted his weight in the saddle and kept 
his silence for only a brief moment before reminding Sonny, “We really do need to move 
along, Sonny.  If he is correct, they will be here in short order.” 
 
Gus stood and tried to move Frank to a horse, but Sonny stopped him.  He grabbed 
Frank’s face, “Frank!  What did he say?  What did he say!?!” 
 
“Ain’t no use, Sonny.  He’s out cold,” Gus try to pry Sonny away.  “Barnes is right.  We 
got to move!” 
 
Gus was able to remove Sonny’s grasp on Frank and lift him onto a horse.  He moved 
back and started to push Sonny towards his own but Sonny resisted.  “I have to see…” 
 
“You have to go!” Gus roared.  “Now!”  He literally picked Sonny up off the ground and 
carried him the few short feet to his horse.  “Get on, now!” 
 
Sonny allowed momentum to carry him as a wave of numbness came over him.  
Something foreign seemed introduced, and his thought patterns were shifted so violently 
that he was unable to make any order out of it.  Did Frank really say what Sonny thought 
he heard?  Could that be true?  And how? 
 
Gus was less fixated on what Frank’s words meant other than removing the rest of them 
from the premises and swiftly moved forward on his horse, Frank draped across just in 
front of him and leading Sonny’s horse by the reins.  Hollis and Barnes were right behind 
and they burst forth from the barn like a shot out of a cannon and into the night. 
 
The sounds of gunfire were a constant companion, but they had the luxury of heading 
away rather than towards it.  As well, they would not be heading anywhere near the likely 
path these marshals were on.  Instead, they headed south.  They had ammunition, they 
had provisions and they had fresh mounts.  What they hoped they had was time.  And 
what Sonny hoped for was unclear.  He was neither carried against his will nor a willing 
participant, but a man lost among the elements struggling to somehow break through the 
haze.  What he had not seen could not be proved.  But the young man badly wounded 
beside him provided that proof in the form of a name.  A name he knew well.  A face 
unseen for some time.  And to finally get the chance to see it now, Sonny could not 
understand how it could be under such circumstances.  Not only did he not find Tanney.  
He found his family and his home on opposite sides of a war he seemed destined to fight 
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with little chance for escape.  And the only opportunity to know differently was currently 
behind them all, but surely giving chase. 
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